

Centralized Management Tool (CMT)

User Guide



Contents

Introduction	3
Installation	6
Options Tab	6
Tab Display	8
Groups Tab	19
Users Tab	24
Firmware Tab	41
Audit Tab	47
Help Tab	51
Trouble Shooting Procedures	52
Trouble Shooting Table	55
Appendix A LOGIN/PASSWORD	58
Appendix B – CMT CSV FILE CREATION	59
Index	61

Whilst every attempt is made to ensure these manuals are accurate and current, Dedicated Micros reserve the right to alter or modify the specification of the machine described herein without prejudice.

Introduction

Dedicated Micros' Centralized Management Tool (CMT) is designed to reduce the burden of management and maintenance for administrators of large video surveillance systems. The CMT automates many tasks which are otherwise very repetitive and time consuming.

Features and Functions

- 1. Control multiple DVRs from a single management tool.
- 2. Grant and revoke individual viewing permissions across many DVRs.
- 3. Upgrade firmware on multiple DVRs simultaneously.
- 4. Configure DVRs.
- 5. Time sync DVRs to a NTP Server's time.
- 6. Back up, restore, and copy DVR configurations.
- 7. Share a common set of viewing permissions by grouping DVRs and then associating users to the DVR Group.
- 8. Each DVR can be in more than one Group.
- In addition to inheriting the viewing permissions of their assigned groups, certain users (DVR Administrators) will also be assigned configuration and maintenance rights for the DVRs in their Groups.
- 10. All system configuration data is backed up to the CMT database.
- 11. All configuration changes and alert messages are captured in the CMT database and accessible via the Audit Log Tab.
- 12. Upon login to CMT, system "alerts" are displayed to Administrators.
- 13. CMT allows for the creation of three types of users:
 - CMT Administrators have all permissions for all DVRs
 - DVR Administrators have a subset of permissions for a subset of DVRs
 - Viewing Users have video viewing permissions (live and/or recorded) for a subset of DVRs and a subset of cameras via NetVu Observer and other Viewers.

CMT Architecture

CMT is a "3-tier" application:

- 1. CMT Server, which runs 24x7 as a server and actually communicates with the DVRs in response to administrator commands.
- 2. CMT Client, the CMT GUI which runs on administrator's PCs and is used to log into the CMT Server and execute changes
- SQL Server Database, which is used by the CMT Server to store all DVR configurations

CMT has three types of Users:

- 1. CMT System Administrator Access to all Users and DVRs in CMT.
- 2. CMT DVR Administrator Access to a Group of DVRs and a sub-section of Users.
- 3. Viewing Users Able to view video, but do not have access to CMT.



CMT's Place in a NetVu-Connected System

- NetVu DVRs provide reliable storage
- NetVu ObserVer provides a full-featured viewer with centralized alarm monitoring
- The CMT provides efficient management and maintenance of large DVR systems
- The Health Monitor provides continuous monitoring and reporting of DVRs' health
- Integrations with leading access control, loss prevention and other security partners contribute towards a complete, integrated security solution.

System Requirements

The CMT Server minimum requirements are:

- 2.2 GHz Pentium 4
- 1 GB RAM
- 1 GB of available hard drive space
- USB port (preferably internal) for license dongle
- Windows XP Professional SP2 or Windows 2003 Server operating system
- Microsoft SQL Server Express database, with 20 MB of storage required per DVR
 Microsoft SQL Server 2000 or 2005 database can also be used, but is not included in the
- **Note:** Microsoft SQL Server 2000 or 2005 database can also be used, but is not included in the Server Installation Package and therefore must be installed separately

CMT Client requirements are:

- 2.0 GHz Pentium 4
- 512 MB RAM
- 100 MB of available hard drive space
- Windows XP Service Pack 2
- Screen Resolution recommendation is 1280X1024

Additional CMT requirements are:

- CMT is compatible with NetVu DS2, NetVu BX2, ChipWrights DV-IP, and DV-IP ATM.
- All DVRs must have Firmware V4.3 or higher prior to being added to CMT.
- Only one administrator can be logged into CMT at a time.
- The "User Accounts" Config Web Page cannot be used for DVRs that are controlled by CMT
- The CMT can be purchased with licenses to manage 25, 50, 100 or 500 DVRs. A USB "dongle" and license file are used to enforce the limit. Without a license CMT runs in demo mode and can manage only five DVRs.

Installation

Refer to the 'Centralized Management Tool (CMT) Installation Guide' for the complete install procedures.

Options Tab

D

T User Gui

This Tab provides three functions:

 Define the CMT Server Machine Name to the CMT Client. The user must define the CMT Server Machine Name to the CMT Client before logging into the CMT Client. Navigate to the Options tab, enter in the CMT Server Machine Name in the New Server field, and press the Set CMT Server button. The CMT Client application must be restarted for the changes to take effect.

CMT Server Please restart	the application to connect to the new server.
Current Server:	shuttle-bug
New Server:	shuttle-bug
Set CMT Serve	r Server has been updated.

- 2. Define the NTP Server Machine Name for time syncing DVRs (only available to CMT admins). Please refer to the 'Batch Time Sync' section for further information regarding this option.
- 3. Maintain the License Dongle.

Note: Please refer to the Centralized Managment Tool (CMT) Installation Guide for further detailed information regarding the Options tab.

Login Tab

1. The default login for CMT is:

Username = admin

Password = admin

- *Warning:* This login (admin/admin) has the highest level of authority permissible in CMT and therefore should be changed shortly after CMT is installed. For information on changing this default login, refer to the User Tab section. Note: if you forget your password, please contact DM's Technical Support for assistance (#703-904-7738 or #877-367-8778).
 - Three invalid attempts to login to CMT will result in the Login button becoming unavailable for 5 minutes. After the 5 minute lock out period has expired, this Administrator will once again be able to log into CMT.

Usernames and Passwords may contain upper and lower case alpha numeric characters and must be entered exactly as they are in the CMT Database. For information on adding logins to CMT, refer to the User Tab section as well as Addendum A.

Login to CMT

- 1. Enter Username: admin
- 2. Enter Password: admin
- 3. Click on the Login Button (or press Enter)



License Dongle Check / Alert Messages

After clicking on the Login Button, CMT will check for a license dongle. If the dongle is not found an Alert Message will be displayed:

Missing or invalid license dongle
Unable to read license dongle on server. Without a license dongle you will be limited to managing 5 units in CMT.
ОК

Figure 1 Login Tab with Alert Message

Centralized Management Tool v2.7.3050.29448	
Logn DVRs: Groups Update DVR: Configure DVR: Configure DVR: Audit Logi Options: Help: Username: admin Image: Domain Configure DVR: Excesse Expres: 136/008 Username: admin Image: Domain Configure DVR: Configure DVR:	

If a dongle is found, no alert message will be displayed.

Note: For additional information about License Dongles, refer to the installation section of this guide or the 'Centralized Management Tool (CMT) Installation Guide.'

The purpose of Alert Messages is to ensure that the Administrators are made aware of a possible issue. Alerts are displayed directly on the Login Tab. CMT Administrators will have access to all Alerts generated via CMT and DVR Administrators will have access to Alerts generated during their CMT session.

Clear Alerts

Clicking on the Clear Alerts Button, will remove all existing Alerts from the Login Tab.

CMT displays the expiration date of the maintenance agreement above the Alert area. The text display is highlighted in red bold text when the remaining time gets to 90 days.

License Expires: 5/18/2007

Note: For additional information regarding the tracking of events in CMT, refer to the Audit Tab Section.

Tab Display

Centralized Management Tool - v7.5.7666.3046	đ
--	---

Login DVRs Groups Users Update DVR Configure DVR Copy Restore Firmware Audit Log Options Help

The Tabs displayed will be tied to the level of permissions that are assigned to this Administrator. In the case above, this CMT Administrator has all permissions and therefore has access to all available Tabs in CMT.

DVRs Tab

This Tab is only available to CMT Administrators. DVR Administrators cannot access the DVRs Tab. The DVRs Tab allows DVRs to be added, deleted, or edited in CMT.

Important: In order to complete the process of adding a DVR or changing the system ids/ passwords, the CMT Administrator will be required to route to the Update DVRs Tab and send the pending transaction to the DVR.

In order to perform an action on a DVR, it must first be added to CMT. Once a DVR is added to CMT, it will appear on all applicable Tabs and can be accessed by all permissible Administrators. All DVRs are added to CMT via the DVRs Tab.

CMT is compatible with the following Dedicated Micros' DVRs:

- 1. NetVu DS2
- 2. NetVu BX2
- 3. ChipWrights DV-IP
- 4. DV-IP ATM

Important: All DVRs must have embedded Firmware V4.3 or higher in order to be added to CMT.

Centralized Management Tool - v7.6.7738.24591		
Login DVRs Groups Users Update DVR	Configure DVR. Copy Restore Firmw	are Audit Log Options Help
Drill New Drill Adam Drill New Drill Adam Statussion 172-0010-02 *** Guide 172-2010-28 *** Guide 172-2010-28 *** Guide 172-2010-33 *** Heldsk 172-2010-33 *** Salics 172-2010-30 *** Salics 172-2007-3 *** DVIP 172-2007-3 *** DVIP ATM 172-2005-12	Name: Vacanovial IP: 172 · 20 · 10 · 27 PODE Web Port: 00 Web Login: Web Port: 00 Web Password: 5m 00 PTP Password: 5m 00 PTP Password: 5m 00 Teinet Login: 5m 00 Senial Login: 5m 00 Senial Password: 10 10 Note 10 10	New DS2 POI DVR Software Software Version: 04.4 (029) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2) Bootloader Version: 04.4 (025) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2) Web Page Version: 03.2 (3.4) - 14/12/2006
	Remove Credentials Save DVR Delete DVR New DVR CSV Import Unit Scan Batch Time Syric	Unit Info Product: New D52 Gateway: 172.20.0.1 Subnet: 255.255.0.0 Serial Number: M238999-00000018 PCB Serial: MP053824N070 MAC Address: 00-D0-09-04-DF-20 Video Inputs: 16 PPS: 60 Vid Standard: NTSC HDD Size: 556.543 Gbytes

Figure 2 DVRs Tab Introduction

CMT User Guide

Add a DVR

A DVR can be identified by either the IP Address or the Fully Qualified Domain Name (FQDN) in CMT. Each DVR is independently defined consequently a DS2 for example could be identified by its IP and another DS2 could be identified by its FQDN.

In order to ensure that CMT will recognize the DVR, it is always a good practice to attempt a 'ping' prior to defining the DVR. Using a DOS prompt, enter the ping command followed by either the IP or FQDN. If a reply is returned than the ping was successful. *Contact your IT Department for further information.*



Figure 3 PING Command

A DVR can be added one of two ways:

- 1. Add a DVR individually by using the New DVR button
- 2. Add a batch of DVRs by using CSV Import

Centralized Manag	ament Tool - v7.6.2736.24591				E 10 🛍
Login DVRs (Proups Users Update DVR	Configure DVR Copy	Restore Pinmwi	are Audit Log Options	Help
Office DM Rate DM Rate DM Rate DM Rate DV Addee Cold contrainer DV Rock 172.50.10.25 Im Rock 172.50.10.25 Image: Rock Rock 172.50.10.25 Image: Rock Image: Rock 172.20.10.35 Image: Rock Image: Rock 172.20.10.30 Image: Rock Image: Rock 172.20.7.7 9999 Image: Rock 172.20.6.12 Image: Rock Image: Rock 172.20.5.12 Image: Rock	172 20 10 20 172 20 10 20 172 20 10 20 172 20 10 33 172 20 10 33 172 20 10 33 172 20 10 30 172 20 10 20 172 20 10 30 172 30 172 30 172 30 172 30 172 30 172 30 172 30 17	FOON:	eb Port: 10 de Port: 10 de fort de f		04.4 (029) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2) 04.4 (025) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2) 03.2 (3.4) - 14/12/2006
		Remove C Save DVR New DVR CSV Import Batch Te	Unit Scan	Und Info Product Gateway Senal Number: PCB Senal MAC Address Video Inputs PPS Vid Standard HDD Stree	New 052 172.20.0.1 255.255.0.0 MR053024H070 00-00-09-04-0F-20 16 60 NITIC 556.543 Gbytes

Figure 4 DVRs Tab – Add a DVR 1. Click on the DVRs Tab Dedicated Micros ©2008 2. Click on the New DVR Button

New DVR

3. Enter the Name and IP Address

Important: Do not use the Tab Key when entering the IP Address - instead use the full point key (.) to seperate segments.

--OR--

- Enter the Name and Fully Qualified Domain Name of the DVR by clicking on the FQDN Button Use FQDN
- 5. Enter the System Login and Password information. The default values are listed below:

Web Login:	dm	
Web Password:	web	
FTP Login:	dmftp	
FTP Password:	ftp	
Telnet Login:	dm	
Telnet Password:	telnet	
Serial Login:	dm	
Serial Password:	serial	

Figure 5 DVRs Tab - System Credentials

6. Press the Save DVR Button to save this DVR to the CMT database.

Save DVR

 If the following message is displayed, check the IP address and the web port number and verify the unit is online.

Commu	nication issue
4	Unable to gain HTTP access to the unit, please verify unit's IP address and port number and ensure that it is online.
	_ or _

8. If the following message is displayed, refer to the Trouble Shooting section at the back of this manual (Remove Credentials button).



9. The Unit Information will be displayed on the lower left hand section of the screen, the Name and IP will also be added to the list at the top of the screen. Two messages will be displayed: one advising that a New DVR is being added to CMT and the second indicating that the configuration of this DVR is being backed-up (this C/R point will appear on the Copy Restore Tab).

Important: This DVR will be locked until the backup is complete.

Remove	Credentials	
Save DVR	Delete	
New DVR New DVR Added		
Poll DV	'R	DVR Auto-backup started

Figure 6 DVRs Tab Tab - Unit Information

10. A transaction will be held at the Update DVR Tab. To complete the process click on the Update DVR Tab, press the Update DVR(s) Button to send all pending

transactions to the actual DVRs.

- 11. For more information on these transactions, refer to the Update DVR Tab Section.
- 12. A Restore Point will automatically be created any time a DVR is added to CMT to capture the Configuration prior to adding it to CMT.
- 13. For more information on Restore Points, refer to the Copy/Restore Tab Section.

	ment Tool v2.7.3050.294	46					
n DVRs Grou	ups Users Update DVR	Configure DVR Copy R	estore Firmware A	udit Log Optio	ns Help		
R(s) Requiring	Credential Update:						
Unit Name	Addece	1	Hold		Dedectal Update	Group Update	User Update
C Renew C		0.6.25	TransVu	8	8	8	6
W Hall 1		0.10.30	50	0	0	67	0
W Hall 2	172.2	9.6.51	50.32	0	0	Ø	0
Update DVR(:	Aberry and a feel water works	date					
					a state of the second second		
Understand Your All changes mad	le via CMT will be sent	to the specified DVR.	Each DVR may b	e reset during	t this process	0.	
	de via CMT will be sent	Let Updated	Upgrade Stat	4	Sag Progen		Pages

Figure 7 Update DVR Tab - Add New DVR

Add a DVR – Batch Import

DVRs can be added simultaneously to CMT by creating a CSV file and importing it into CMT by using the CSV Import button on the DVRs Tab. For more information on CSV files, refer to the Creating a Batch DVR Import CSV File Section in Addendum B.

- 1. Click on the DVRs Tab.
- 2. Click on the CSV Import button.

CSV Import

3. Navigate to the CSV file and click on the Open button.

Select the .csv	file to impo	11					2	J	
Look jn:	CSV Files	tel			010	. .			
My Recent Documents Desistop My Documents My Documents	avs-dvrs.c	ncheduplicateIPs.csv							
•	File pame:	dvrs-avalanche	LCTY				Open		
My Network	Files of type:	Comma Sepera	eled Values (*	cevi	1		Cancel		
S Import Units									
DVR Name		IP Address	Fully_ Dome	Web Port	Web/CO/ Usemame		Teinat	Teinet Parriet	10
Sleepy Budai Statiny		172 20 7.14 172 20 10 31 172 20 10 26		81 80 80	dm dm dm	web web	dm dm dm	teinet teinet	dr dr

Biddai Biddai Stastny Vaananen Gute Parker Roy Heiduk Sakic	172 20 10 31 172 20 10 31 172 20 10 27 172 20 10 27 172 20 10 27 172 20 10 29 172 20 10 33 172 20 10 33 172 20 10 32	80 dm v 80 dm v	web do web do web do web do web do web do	im teinet im teinet im teinet im teinet im teinet im teinet im teinet	dmito inp dmito ito dmito ito dmito ito dmito ito dmito ito dmito ito dmito ito	senal	passo.
Check All Clear All Import Checked Cancel	Override All Credentials Cick: "Override All'to apply the specified settings to all checked units, or click the button next to each individual field seperately.	Override All Web Login Web Password FTP Login	•		Web Port Telnet Login Telnet Passwo Serial Login:	+ + + + +	

Figure 8 DVRs Tab - CSV Import

4.

The display of the credentials and web port settings can be overridden in the Import Units window by entering in the credentials or web port number in the appropriate place and selecting the Override All button to add credentials simultaneously or clicking on the plus button beside each field to add each setting individually. However, this feature cannot be used to change the credentials or web port on the unit. It only changes the display of the settings in the Import Units window. The settings have to match the settings on the unit before CMT will allow the unit to be added to the CMT database.

Override All Credentials Click: "Override All" to apply the specified settings to all	Override All	1	Web Port.		
checked units, or click the	Web Login	+	Telnet Login	+	
button next to each individual	Web Password	+	Telnet Password	+	
field seperately.	FTP Login:	*	Serial Login:	+	
	FTP Password	+	Serial Password	+	

Figure 9 CSV Import – Override Credentials

- 5. Select DVRs to import or press the Check All button .
- 6. Click on the Import Checked button to begin importing the DVRs.

Pp Serial Password Usern If the import is successful, the message "Imported!" will be displayed in the CSV Import window.

D/R Name	PAddens	Nety- We Dama, Po	white Import Datus		Inport Pre	apress .	
Skepv Buda Stattry Vastarn Oute Pastar Roy Hedda Selvo	122 20 7 14 172 20 10 31 172 20 10 31 172 20 10 27 172 20 10 29 172 20 10 39 172 20 10 39	81 80 81 80 80 80 80 80 80 80	Address ain Tetret access Htp access FTP access Imported	dervied.		4% 12% 12% 12% 12% 0% 0% 0%	2000 2000
	a Override All Credentials					web Port	±190
Check Al Olear / Import Checked	Click "Override AP" to app	6	Override All				
independent of the second	Click "Override All" to app the specified settings to a checked units, or click the		Web Login:	+ 0n	T	whet Login	+1
Import Checked Done	Click "Override AI" to app the specified settings to a checked units, or click the button next to each indivis	di d	Web Login: Web Pessword		T	einet Login einet Password	*) *)
Import Checked	Click "Override All" to app the specified settings to a checked units, or click the	di si	Web Login:		T	einet Login einet Password	+1

Figure 10 CSV Import – Messages

- 8. Click the Done button when import process is complete
- A transaction will be held at the Update DVR Tab for each DVR added in the import process. To complete the process click on the Update DVR Tab, press the Update DVR(s) button to send all pending transactions to the actual DVRs.
- 10. For more information on these transactions, refer to the Update DVR Tab Section.
- 11. A Restore Point will automatically be created any time a DVR is added to CMT to capture the Configuration prior to adding it to CMT.
- 12. For more information on Restore Points, refer to the Copy/Restore Tab Section.

Add a DVR - Below Minimum Version

 CMT requires that all DVRs are running Firmwre V4.3 or above. If a DVR is below this version of Firmware, the following message will be displayed and this will *not* be added to CMT.

DVRs	X
1	This DVR does not meet the minimum version for CVIT compatibility. Please upgrade this to Major Release version 4.3 or higher.

 Please contact DM's Technical Support (Tel:703-904-7738 or Tel:800-864-7539) for information on the manual procedures to upgrade the firmware on this particular model of DVR.

Delete a DVR

1. Note: In order to completely remove all CMT permissions from the DVR itself, first remove this DVR from all Group(s) via the Groups Tab. *Refer to the Groups Tab Section for additional information.*

Delete DVR

- 2. Return to the DVRs Tab and highlight the existing DVR.
- 3. Click on the Delete DVR button.
- 4. Select the Yes Button to confirm this deletion.

Units

	Delete DVR	
	Are you sure you want to del	ete this DVR?
	Yes No	
5.	Click OK to close the notification me	essage.

ÓK.

 Deleting a DVR removes the DVR from the CMT database but does not change anything on the unit itself consequently a transaction will not be queued in the Update DVR Tab.

Batch Time Sync

The DVRs in the CMT database can be time synced to a Network Time Protocol (NTP) Server's clock. NTP is a protocol designed to synchronize the clocks of computers over a network. However, the time zones will not be changed; hence if a DVR unit is set to use CST and the NTP Server is set to EST the DVR unit will be synchronized to the NTP Server but the time zone offset will be kept.

- **Note:** The NTP Server can only be set after a CMT admin logs into CMT; hence it will not display on the Options tab until a CMT admin logs in.
 - 1. Click on the Options Tab.
 - 2. Enter the NTP Server Machine Name in the New Server text field in the NTP Server section.

Current Server:	localhost	
New Server:	MyNTPServed	

Figure 11 Options Tab - Set NTP Server

- 3. Click on the DVRs Tab.
- 4. Click on the Batch Time Sync button.
- 5. After the progress bar completes, the DVRs in the CMT database should all be synced to the NTP Server clock

Batch Time Sync

CSV Import	Unit Scan

CMT User Guide

DVR Unit Scan

A range of IP addresses can be scanned and imported to CMT using the web port and login credentials. This feature scans the range of IP Addresses defined by the user, and returns all web servers found within that range.

- 000 T			1	-	I web port.
From:	172 -	20 . 7 . 1	10:	172 . 20 .	7 . 10
COI Use	mame:	dm		Web Port	80
				1	1000
COIPat	sword:	web			Scan
COIPat		web		_ ا ن_ 0	Scan
CGI Pat	IP.Add			0 0	Scan

Figure 12 VRs Tab - Unit Scan

- 1. Click on the DVRs Tab.
- 2. Enter in a range of IP Addresses to scan in the From: and To: fields.
- 3. Enter the login credentials and web port number.
- 4. The plus sign can be used to edit the Scan timeout.

Scanning Options		2
Scan Timeout Milliseconds*	623	3
"The number of milliseconds response before moving on to address. (There are 1000 mi second.)	the next IP	

- 5. Click the Scan button Scan
- 6. After the process completes, the "Done!" message will be displayed and the number of web servers found and the number of confirmed DVRs found will shown.

an			
r the IP r	range to scan alon	gwith	credentials and web port
172 .	20 . 7 . 1	To:	172 . 20 . 7 . 10
Ol Usemame: admin			Web Port 80
word.	admin	_	+ Scan
PAM	harras Scannad		919
			7
Confin	med DVRs Found		6
	rthe IP 172 mame iword: IP Add Web S	r the IP range to scan alon 172 20 7 1 name admin	rthe IP range to scan along with 172 20 7 1 To: mame: admin rword: admin IP Addresses Scanned: Web Servers Found:

Figure 14 Unit Scan - Scan Results

- If there are any web servers found during the Scan and the user wishes to import them to CMT, press the Proceed to Import button; otherwise press the Cancel button.
- Pressing the Proceed to Import button brings up the Import Units dialog. This is the same dialog that pops up when the user selects the CSV Import button in the DVRs tab; therefore, the same steps can be followed for both processes. *Refer to* the Add a DVR – Batch Import section

Modify DVR Names

- 1. Highlight an existing DVR
- 2. Type directly over the existing Login and/or Password

lame:	DVIP	Name:	New DS2	J
-------	------	-------	---------	---

3. Click on the Save DVR Button

CMT User Guide

DVR Credentials

Warning: Prior to changing credentials for a DVR, the process of adding the DVR to CMT must be complete. This includes sending the queued transaction to the DVR. Refer to the Add a DVR – Individually Section.

Туре	Default Login	Default Password	General Purpose	СМТ
Web/CGI	dm	web	To access configuration web pages on DVR	All CMT Admins will use this id/password if prompted for an id on the CMT Configure Tab or when attempting to view video via NetVu ObserVer or any Viewer. The Centralized Management
			DVIK	Tool uses this login to access the DVR and issue CGI Com- mands.
FTP	dmftp	ftp	Read/Write FTP access for all drives on DVR	CMT uses this login to 'put' and 'get' files during a Firmware Up- grade, Configuration Restore, CMT Permission changes, and while adding the DVR to CMT.
Telnet	dm	telnet	Telnet access to all drives on DVR	The Centralized Management Tool uses this login for a Telnet session with the DVR that is required during the Firmware Upgrade/Downgrade process.
Serial	Dm	serial	Serial Con- nection ac- cess to DVR when direct access is required.	The Centralized Management Tool does not use the Serial Login for any particular process othethan to store this informa- tion in the CMT database.
Video FTP	Dm	ftp	c:\video	The Centralized Management Tool does not use the Video FTP Login for any particular process other than to store this information in the CMT data- base. NOTE: This login cannot be displayed or altered via this release of CMT.

Change Credentials

- 1. Highlight an existing DVR.
- 2. Type directly over the existing Login and/or Password.

Web Login:	dm	Web Login:	1@49L		
Web Password:	admin	Web Password:	admin		
FTP Login:	dmftp	FTP Login:	dmftp		
FTP Password:	ftp	FTP Password:	ftp		
Telnet Login:	dm	Telnet Login:	dm		
Telnet Password:	telnet	Telnet Password:	telnet		
Serial Login:	dm	Serial Login:	dm		
Serial Password:	serial	Serial Password:	serial		
		D Remove C	radaptiala		
Remove C	redentials	Remove C	redentials		
Remove C	redentials Delete DVR	Remove C	redentials Delete DVR		

- Click on the Save DVR button Save DVR
- The following message will be displayed, once the save to the CMT database is complete. DVR Updated.
- In order to send the new System Login/Password to the DVR, route to the Update DVR Tab and click on the Update DVR(s) Tab.
- *Important:* The DVR is automatically reset by CMT during this change. Refer to the Update DVRs Tab Section for further details

Change Web Ports

NOTE: Changing a DVR's web port only changes how CMT communicates with the DVR, it does not actually change the web port settings on the DVR. To enable a secondary web port on the unit itself, the user must change this setting under the unit's Network – Network Settings configuration web page via the "Configure DVR" tab.

- 1. Highlight an existing DVR.
- 2. Type directly over the existing Web Port.



- Click on the Save DVR button Save DVR
- The following message will be displayed, once the save to the CMT database is complete DVR Updated

Unlocking a DVR

If the CMT server unexpectedly restarts while performing an operation on a DVR or a set of DVRs, some of the DVRs could be left in a locked position and be unusable throughout CMT until it is unlocked. In order to unlock a DVR, the user must "Poll" the unit via the DVR tab. This can be done by navigating to the DVR tab, highlighting the DVR unit in the DVR list box and clicking the Poll DVR

button. If the unit is still being worked, the user will be notified of the proceeding/pending process and the unit will remain locked. The unit will also remain locked if the unit is unreachable; however, if CMT can poll the unit and the unit is not being worked, then CMT will unlock the DVR. The user will then regain access to that DVR in CMT.

Poll DVR Button

The purpose of the Poll DVR button is to poll the unit to ensure that it is online or to poll the unit to unlock it in CMT if the proceeding/pending process has been completed. To refresh the unit's information to ensure that the most current information for this DVR is being displayed in CMT, rightclick on the unit in the DVR list and click the Refresh menu item. The Unit Information, Software Information, and System Logins/Passwords are all updated.

- 1. Highlight an existing DVR.
- Click on the Poll DVR button Poll DVR or right-click on an existing DVR unit to bring up a context menu and click on the Poll menu option or the Refresh menu option.
- 3. The progress bar will be displayed while CMT is updating this Tab.

Groups Tab

This Tab is available to all CMT Administrators and to any DVR Administrator that has been given this level of authority.

The Groups Tab provides the ability to gather DVRs together primarily for three purposes:

- 1. Organize DVRs so they can be distributed amongst the DVR Administrators for management.
- 2. Control viewing permissions by DVR and by Camera for Viewing Type Users.
- Remote Set/Unset/Override modes of operation, i.e. Day, Night, or Weekend Modes.

A DVR can be in multiple Groups. A DVR Administrator is initially associated with a single DVR Group that will contain all the DVRs they will manage. The DVR Administrator then has the ability to create multiple sub-groups in order to create different combinations of viewing permissions for their View Only Users.

Important: In order for the DVR Administrator to have ownership of their Sub-Groups, the DVR Administrator must create them. Only the original Group is created and assigned to the DVR Administrator by the CMT Administrator. If the DVR Administrator moves DVRs from his main group into his subgroup, the DVR administrator will lose access to the DVRs from his main group. The DVR administrator will still be able to access the DVRs from his subgroup as long as the DVRs remain in his subgroup; however, when the DVRs are removed from the subgroup the DVR administrator loses total access to those DVRs. Only a CMT System Administrator can move the DVRs back into the DVR administrator's main group; thus giving the DVR administrator access to those DVRs again.

Any Group created on this Tab will also appear on the Users Tab. Refer to the Users Tab Section for further details.

Below is an example of a small Group Structure. It is important to note that the CMT Administrator is the only role that is not associated with a Group in CMT. The CMT Administrator has access to: all Groups, all Viewing Users, and all DVR Administrators in CMT.



CMT Administrator's View of the Groups Tab

Below is a CMT Administrator's vision of the Groups Tab. Consequently all the Groups (listed in alphabetical order) and all the DVRs are displayed.

Centralized Aurogeneent Tool - v7.6.2733.20920	5188
Login DVRs Groups Users Update DVR Configure DVR Copy Restore Pirmwar	re Audit Log Options Help
Gringe Manpulation Gringe Manpulation Gringe Manapulation Gringe M	Bernste Se(fUnset/Duende Overnde Duration (Min3 Force DAY Mode Force NDOHT Mode Force WEEKEND Mode
benase Reigi ≥ <> 172,20,22 (m) w Heil 1 <> 172,30,22 (m) w Heil 2 <> 172,20,22.8 (m) g Heil 2 <> 172,20,22.9 (m) g Heil 1 <> 172,20,22.9 (m) g Heil 3 <> 172,20,22.9 (m) g Heil 3 <> 172,20,22.10 (m) g Heil 3 <> 172,20,22.12 (m) D Will 3 <> 172,20,22.12 (m)	
Cafeteria A <> 172.20.22	1 12 13 14 15 16 1 12 13 14 15 16 1 12 13 14 15 16 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1

Figure 15 CMT Administrator's View of Groups Tab

DVR Administrator's View of the Groups Tab (DVR Admin East)

Below is the display of the Groups Tab for the DVR Administrator East. Consequently only their original Group and the Sub-Groups that this DVR Administrator created are displayed. The original group is always listed at the top of the list followed by all sub-groups.

Note: All DVRs in the Assigned DVR(s) box are contained in this Group 'DVR Admin East.' The DVR that is highlighted in the DVR Camera Settings Section has all Cameras turned 'ON' for both Live and Recorded Video. Consequently any userid that is associated with the DVR Admin East Group will be able to use NetVu ObserVer to view video for all cameras on DVR Dorms East (192.168.4.25). Refer to the Users Tab Section for userid association.

							1.00	in the	Set.	(init	10	-	64			
Group Name California Guard West Armign (WE(1))		See	0.0	0e	eta	0	0		e Du					i.		1
Available DVRCO		Attigred DVICI)			.,		100-	т 14	odu		í					
W Hall 3 ← 172,20,5,28 CaSteria A ← 172,25,10,15 CeSteria B ← 172,25,10,15 CeSteria B ← 172,25,20,8		N Hall L ← 172.00 10.36 N Hall 2 ← 172.00 5.11					Forte WEEKEN Meda									
	*								(are)	Fetty	196		i.e		746.84	
UR CANWA Settings																
N Hall 1 co 172 20,10 30		Uve Carserae		10 mm	-0.0					120.0	10.0		12 0			Al
			17 38	17	28	28	== :	22.2	+ 25	25	27	28	25	11	1.32	
			1.1	1	+	-	÷.,	1 1		10	11 9	12	11		18 35	E AL
		Topky Canaras:	C (C													and the state of

Figure 16 DVR Administrator's View of Groups Tab

Create a Group

1. Click on the New Button

New

2. Type in a Group Name

Group Name:	this is a new group
-------------	---------------------

3. Click on the Save Button



- Move DVRs from the Available DVR(s) Box to the Assigned DVR(s) Box via one of the following methods:
 - a. Highlight one or more DVR(s) in the Available DVR(s) Box and click on the Single Arrow Right to move all highlighted DVR(s) into the Group.

|--|

b. Click on the Double Arrow Key Right to move all DVRs into the Group

ſ	1	5	>	,	
L					ł

- 5. Assign Camera Permissions for each DVR in this Group.
 - a. Highlight each DVR in the DVR Camera Settings Box to view the current Camera Settings. Note: The default is for all cameras to be 'ON' for both Live and Recorded Video. This would allow viewing of both pre-recorded and live video for any user associated with this Group.
 - b. To turn OFF all Camera Settings for this DVR, press the None Button for Live Cams and/or Replay Cams.
 - c. To turn ON all Camera Settings for this DVR, press the All Button for Live and/or Replay Cams.

MT User Gui

d. To turn ON or OFF a single Camera, simply click on the check box with the appropriate Camera Number.

Note: The number of Camera Check Boxes that are available in CMT are dependent upon the number of cameras that the DVR can accommodate.



e. When all camera settings are complete, press the Save Settings Button to

save the camera settings for this DVR.

- f. Repeat steps 5a through 5e for each DVR in this Group until all Camera Settings are complete.
- g. The Cancel Changes Button will ensure that the camera changes made for a

particular DVR are not saved.

Note: A transaction will be queued to the Update DVR Tab when a new group is added in CMT. Since users will need to be associated to the new group, it is best to wait until all changes are finished prior to updating the DVR. Refer to the Users Tab and Update DVR Tab Sections.

Delete a Group

- 1. Select the Group Name via the Drop Down List.
- 2. All the information associated with this Group will appear on the screen.
- 3. Click on the Delete Button. Delete
- 4. When the warning message is displayed, click on YES.

Delete (Group 🛛 🕅
2	Are you sure you want to delete the Group 'this is a new group'?
	Yes No

- 5. There may be pending transactions queued in the Update DVR Tab, if DVRs were included in this Group.
- In order to complete the process, route to the Update DVR Tab and press the Update DVR(s) Button. Refer to the Update DVRs Tab Section for further details.

Change an existing Group

- 1. Edit Group Name:
 - a. Select an existing Group from the dropdown list
 - b. The screen will be populated with all the information for this Group
 - c. Change the name by typing directly over the existing Group Name combo box, and click on the Save button.
 - d. There is no transaction queued for this type of change to the Update DVR Tab.
- 2. Edit Group DVRs:
 - a. Select an existing Group from the dropdown list,
 - b. Move DVRs from Available to Assigned via the Arrow Keys.

- c. This type of change is **automatically** saved and does not require an actual save by the Administrator.
- d. A transaction will be queued to the Update DVRs Tab and therefore sending this transaction to the DVR to complete the process is required. *Refer to the Update DVR Tab for additional information.*
- 3. Edit a Group's Viewing Permissions:
 - a. Select an existing Group from the dropdown list
 - b. Highlight a DVR in the DVR Camera Settings Section
 - c. Check/uncheck Cameras to allow or disallow Viewing Permissions
 - d. Click on the Save Settings Button.
 - e. A transaction will be queued to the Update DVRs Tab and therefore sending this transaction to the DVR to complete the process is required. *Refer to the Update DVR Tab for additional information.*

Remote Set/Unset/Override

The remote set/unset/override webpage of the DVR unit is implemented in CMT such that Groups of DVRs can be remotely forced to change their record and alarm settings to operate in Day, Night, or Weekend Modes for a defined period of time.

Important: This is not a supported feature for the SD series therefore this will not force any SD DVRs in the group to a particular schedule override.

- 1. Select an existing Group from the dropdown list.
- 2. Select an override duration time in minutes (the time that the unit will operate at the forced operating mode).
- Press the Force DAY Mode button to force the DVRs in the selected group to change the record and alarm settings to operate in DAY mode for the override duration period.

-OR-

Press the Force NIGHT Mode button to force the DVRs in the selected group to change the record and alarm settings to operate in NIGHT mode for the override duration period.

-OR-

Press the Force WEEKEND Mode button to force the DVRs in the selected group to change the record and alarm settings to operate in WEEKEND mode for the override duration period.

4. When the process completes the "Group Updated" message is displayed.

verride Duration (Min)	60
Force DAY Mode	
Force NIGHT Mode	
Force WEEKEND Mode	

Figure 17 Group Tab - emote Set/Unset/Override

Users Tab

AT User Guid

This Tab is available to all CMT Administrators and to any DVR Administrator that have been given this level of authority.

The purpose of this Tab is to create, edit, or delete the three types of users (CMT Administrators, DVR Administrators, and Viewing Users).

Users can be added to CMT two ways:

- 1. Individual Users can be created in CMT
- 2. Multiple Users can be imported into CMT from a CSV file

Create a CMT Administrator

Only CMT Administrators have the authority to create new CMT Administrators. CMT Administrators have access to all Tabs, Users, DVRs, and Groups in CMT. Please note that CMT Administrators can view video on all DVRs.

Important The CMT Administrator (super user) account cannot be deleted nor can it be assigned to a specific Group. CMT Administrators created can be deleted and/or have their Administrator permissions revoked. All CMT System Administrators will have the Group assignment option disabled since they have access to all Groups.

1. Click on the New Button



- 2. Complete all of the following information:
 - a. First Name and Last Name (required fields)
 - b. Phone and Extension (optional fields)
 - c. Alternate Phone and Extension (optional fields)
 - d. Login and Password to access CMT (required fields). Reference Addendum #A for allowable characters in the Login and Password fields
 - e. Email Address (optional field)
 - f. Notes (optional field)
 - g. DVR Group Section Disregard this field as CMT Administrators do not have Group assignments and therefore None will always be the default for this type of user.
 - h. CMT Permissions Section– Check only the System Administrator Check Box and all other CMT Permissions will automatically be checked.
- 3. Click on the Save Button
- 4. The new CMT Administrator will be added to the list of users at the section towards the top of this screen. This display can be sorted by clicking on the following column headings: Last Name, First Name or Group Name.
- 5. A transaction will be sent to the Update DVR queue for this action to add this CMT Administrator to all DVRs. *Refer to the Update DVR Section for additional information.*

Create a DVR Administrator

DVR Administrators have access to the Tabs, Users, DVRs, and Groups that are granted to them by the CMT Administrator. DVR Administrators cannot create an Administrator with a higher level of authority than their own.

Login Tovika		Update DVR C	or my	ne ou	WK (191	APY NO	COULS.	Citores		Catrog	Opocris (nec)	
Lankaw Administrator Sakid Hejduk Skrastins Lifes Brunette Laperriere Stastny Wolski Ducky Clark	Jos Mian Karls John-Michael Andrew Ian Paul Wogsek Peter Brett	Isseptane None DVR, Admin W., DVR, Admin Bast DVR, Admin East DVR, Admin East DVR, Admin East DVR, Admin East None DVR, Admin W., None	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000	008000880088	0080808088	00800080088			
Feet Hann:	Wart	Norte	0	of Hase	0	n	0	0	0	0		
Proviet:	Wojtek					Wolski	D					
	303-QC-AVSO			Est				8				
At	COL-ORA-DOOI	1		10		108						
Loge:	wwołski		Pa	annes d		•						
tmal:	wwolski@colors	doavalanche.com						AT Pern	sister a	nt.		
Notes:	HINDONAPCODICUCAVOR CHE COM											
								Conto Conto Neora Coarse				
Import	New	Save (Delet	-			-	-	n Adr	ministrata	e.	

Figure 18 Users Tab - Create CMT Administrator

- 1. Click on the New Button
- Complete all of the following information:
 - a. First Name and Last Name (required fields)
 - b. Phone and Extension (optional fields)
 - c. Alternate Phone and Extension (optional fields)
 - d. Login and Password to access CMT (required fields). Reference Addendum #A for allowable characters in the Login and Password fields
 - e. Email Address (optional field)
 - f. Notes (optional field)
 - g. DVR Group Section A Group must be selected for the DVR Administrator. This Group should contain all the DVRs that this Administrator will manage. It is up to the DVR Administrator to create Sub-Groups from this original Group for their Viewing Users. *Refer to the Groups Tab Section for additional information.*
 - h. CMT Permissions Section Check only the CMT Permissions that this DVR Administrator should be allowed to access. Each Check Box represents a Tab in CMT consequently if the check box is selected this DVR Administrator will be able to access the corresponding CMT Tab.
- **Note:** Access to the Update DVR Tab is automatically granted to all DVR Administrators that have permissions to the Users or Groups Tabs. The DVRs Tab CMT Permission is only allowable to CMT Administrators.
 - 3. Click on the Save Button Save

- 4. The new DVR Administrator will be added to the list of users at the section towards the top of this screen. This display can be sorted by clicking on the following column headings: Last Name, First Name or Group Name.
- 5. A transaction will be sent to the Update DVR queue for this action. Refer to the Update DVR Section for additional information.

Create a Viewing User

Viewing Users do not have access to CMT. Viewing Users have access to Video via the NetVu Observer Application and other Viewing Applications. CMT Administrators and DVR Administrators can create Viewing Users.

ogin DuRs	Groups Users	Update DVR C	orfig	ure Di	R.C	opy Re	store	Firmer	ere a	ludit Log	Options Help
Let Name Administratio	Fer Nate r System	Group Name Nome	Unari Cl	0/H) (2)	100 ge			innar Ø	C/H 65	tys Adeer	1
Hejouk Skrastno Liles Brunette Laperriere Stastny Wolski Dudej Clark Vilee	Mian Keris John-Michael Andrew Ian Paul Wojtek Peter Brets Ken	DVR Admin East DVR Admin W DVR Admin East DVR Admin East DVR Admin East DVR Admin East None DVR Admin W None	0000	0000008000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	0008000866	0008008000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	0080008000	0000008000	
Feet Name:	Jor			at Has		Sakic		10	100		
Prorie:	303-90-AV519 CCL-0PA-D019		ŧ	Est		19					
At			Ext			119					
loge:	supergoe		P	******		**					
tmal:	34kic@colored	oavalanche.com						MT Perm		ns.	
Notes:	juskio@coloredoavalanche.com Captan Joe							2 Users Dulla 2 Oroup			
	DVR Group										
		ave to be actigne					ł	- Config	ure C	NR.	
		ey will not have a have been assign					8	Uppra	de Ti	mware -	
	Group: DVR.A	dmin West		4				Copw	Rest	re	
Import Usars	New	Save [Dele	-			1	Linete	mited	ministrati	ne

Figure 19 Users Tab - Create DVR Administrator

- 1. Click on the New Button New
- 2. Complete all of the following information:
 - a. First Name and Last Name (required fields)
 - b. Phone and Extension (optional fields)
 - c. Alternate Phone and Extension (optional fields)
 - d. Login and Password to access CMT (required fields). Reference Addendum #A for allowable characters in the Login and Password fields
 - e. Email Address (optional field)
 - f. Notes (optional field)

Click on the Save Button

- g. DVR Group Section A Group must be selected for the Viewing User. This Group should contain the DVRs this user will use to video view. *Refer to the Groups Tab Section for additional information.*
- h. CMT Permissions Section This section should be unchecked for all CMT Permissions for Viewing Users.

3.

Save

- 4. The new Viewing User will be added to the list of users at the section towards the top of this screen. This display can be sorted by clicking on the following column headings: Last Name, First Name or Group Name.
- 5. A transaction will be sent to the Update DVR queue for this action. Refer to the Update DVR Section for additional information.
- 6. Viewing Users do not have access to CMT.

Deleting Administrators or Users from CMT

ogin DuRs	Oricipal Users	Update DVR C	onfa	ire Di	up I cu	ini Re	stone	Firmer	eel a	odr toor	Outice	Helo	
Latiture Administrator Sakit Hejduk Skrostins Liles Brunette Lopermere	Fect Name System Joe Mian Korlo	Graphare None DVR Admin East DVR Admin East DVR Admin East DVR Admin East DVR Admin East DVR Admin East	0080888						1000	Sys Adams	-	a (1994)	
Wolski Budaj Clark. Flee	Wojtek Peter Brett Kan	None DVR Admin W., None None	60	0000	2006	2006	000	0000	8000	8000			
Fest Name:	Paul		L	et Han		Stastn	ar .						
Phone:	303-GO-/W524	L	E	1		24							
At	COL-DRA-DO2-	4	£	str.		124							
Loge	pstastny		P.										
Emal:	pstastny@color	adoavalanche.com	¥1.					MT Pert	ilusio	ns -			
Notes:	Top 3 Calder Fr	nalist						1 Users 0 Januars 3 Group	g				
Theort	creation but th		coess	to DA proup	AR .		1	Updat Config Upgra Copw Syste	ure D de Pir Resto	NR. mware	4		

Figure 20 Users Tab - Create a Viewing User

- 1. Highlight the record at the top of the screen to be deleted
- 2. Click on the Delete Button
- 3. Click on YES, in the displayed message, to confirm the deletion

Delete

Delete U	lser 🛛
?	Are you sure you want to delete this user?
	Yes No

4. The record will be deleted from the CMT database, removed from the list at the top of the screen, and queued to the Update DVR Tab to remove this record from the DVR. *Refer to the Update DVR Tab for additional information.*

Editing Records on the Users Tab

- 1. Highlight the record at the top of the screen to be edited.
- All the information that pertains to this Administrator or Viewing User will be displayed.
- Type directly over the existing data to make a change to the Name, Phone, Login, Password, Email or Notes.
- 4. Select a new Group in the drop down list to change Group Assignment. When removing a user from a DVR Administrator's group, the following prompt will be displayed notifying the user of the change and waits for confirmation.

Jser's Group
By changing this user's group, you will not be able to view them anymore. Do you want to continue

- 5. Check or Uncheck the CMT Permissions to add or remove Tab access
- 6. Click on the 'Save' button **Save** to save these changes to the database.
- Group Assignment and Login or Password changes will queue a transaction to the Update DVR Tab to be submitted to the DVR(s) refer to the Update DVR Tab Section for additional information.

Import

Batch Import Users

Users can be added simultaneously to CMT by creating a CSV file and importing it into CMT by using the Import Users button on the Users Tab. For more information on CSV files, *refer to the Creating a Batch User Import CSV File Section in Addendum B.*

- 1. Press the Import Users button.
- 2. Navigate to the .CSV file to import and press the Open button.

AT User Guid



Ulainaine	Paul	in the second	FirstName	LaciNate	Admin	DvR.	Gauss	U.w.	Undate	Canks	from the	OF I
Superioe	19		309	Sakio		0	E	E	6	9	E	E
Peddie			Milen	Heiduk.	0	0.00	0	9	9	0	0	0
2 skratch	-		Karis	Skrastins	9	H	2	R	1	н.	R	8
e indies.				Liles Brunette	H	9	H	800	1	E.	-	H
2 ON NO	15		Andrew	Lacemere	H	Η.	H	H	н.	1	2	
2 cstatmy			Paul	Slactry	H	8	H	H	H	H		24
- www.olitika			Wotek	Wobki	n -	Pices.	n	n	1	1000	M	0
Randers	31		Perer	Budal		2		-	0			
2 clarky	24 8 3 6 2		Deatt	Clark		0		Ŭ.	0		0	ă
r idee-er	2		Ken	\$3ee					0		1	
mavation	40		Marek.	Svetos				0	Q			ğ
2 binciean	53		Bret Tokir	Molean	8	8	8	H	я	H	8	a
2 tarneson				Ameson .				100	-	000	(and	
Chart of L	e 12		Brad	Richardson	0	0		0	0	0	0	0
O test Al	er 12 Dest/A		Brad	Richardson	0	0		0	0	n		
Oet Al	n 12 DearAt		Brad	Pichardson] Pe	C		0	0	0		
Dedi Al	n 12 DearAt chet	Logni Fest Nor		Pichanhon	La	it Name		0	0			
Deck Al Incon De Conce	n 12 DearAt chet	Logni		Pichanhon		it Name						
Deck Al Incon De Conce	n 12 DearAt chet	Logni Fest Nor		Richardson	La	el Name				0		
Deck Al Incon De Conce	n 12 DearAt chet	Legni Fest Nat Prote		Richardson	La Ext	el Name						a fort
Deck Al Incon De Conce	n 12 DearAt chet	Legni Fast Nas Piece At		Richardson	La Ext	el Name						
Deck Al Incon De Conce	n 12 DearAt chet	Legni Fast Nas Phose At Enst		Richardson	La Ext	el Name				not]		n Deforit gare DNR de Ference



3. Change user information by highlighting an existing user in the Import Users dialog

and typing over the current information. Press the Save button Save to save the changes.

- 4. Select users to import or press the Check All button Check All
- 5. Click the Import Checked button
- If the import is successful, the "Imported!" is displayed. If a user has a user name as an existing user in the CMT database or another user in the CSV file, the message "Username is already taken" is displayed.

0

MT User Gui

Uternamer Persend Persikana Lasi Name Data Persi Submisse 19 Joe Saloc Uternamers sitesby laker to the state Strategy Submisse 19 Man Heiduk mousted to the strategy sites (Strategy Strategy							1 mm	Seden-Administer
Labertop 19 Joe Saloc Usersteine is all reach failer. Hearth (2.5) Skracin 3 Kartis Skracins mounted Hearth (2.5) Bruno 4 John-Michael Hearth Hearth (2.5) Hearth (2.5) Bruno 14 Andrew Extension Hearth (2.5) Hearth (2.5) Bruno 15 Andrew Extension Summer is all reach (all reach (al		Autor:	Team I hid fo	dwed.			Canal	and the second second
Johnson 19 Joe Saloc Usersterrie is all salot failer. Heart (22) Sonder 19 Mann Heart (23) Heart (23) Sunzon 3 Kartis Skinstniss Input Heart (23) Bruno 1 John-Nachalle Liefe Usersterrie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Bruno 1 John-Nachalle Liefe Usersterrie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Bruno 15 Andrew Bruno Simotorie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Bruno 15 Andrew Bruno Simotorie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Breat Andrew Bruno Usersterrie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Breat Peter Breat Usersterrie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Breat Dark Usersterrie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Breat Dark Usersterrie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Breat Dark Usersterrie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Breat Dark Usersterrie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Breat Dark Usersterrie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Breat Dark Usersterrie is all salot (13) HEART (23) Breat Dark		End)main@ci	han ear official consistence con				
Jockson 19 Joe Saloc Usersteine is all sets falser. Intervel 23. Svitice 3 Kartis Skinskiss mounteil Intervel 31. Svitice 3 John-Machael Mounteil Intervel 31. Bruno 14 John-Machael Mounteil Intervel 32. Bruno 15 Andrew Encentes Usersteine is all-sets falser Intervel 32. Bruno 15 Andrew Encentes Usersteine is all-sets falser Intervel 32. Bruno 15 Andrew Encentes Usersteine is all-sets falser Intervel 32. Bruno 14 Andrew Encentes Usersteine is all-sets falser Intervel 32. Bruno 15 Encentes Usersteine is all-sets falser Intervel 32. Bruno 15 Encentes Usersteine is all-sets falser Intervel 32. Bruno 16 Encentes Usersteine is all-sets falser Intervel 32. Bruno 15 Encetes Usersteine is all-sets falser Intervel 32. Bruno 12 Encet Usersteine is all-sets falser Intervel 32. Bruno 12 Encet Usersteine is all-sets falser Intervel 32. <						1.00		
Laberhop 19 Joe Saloc Userhomme is all reach failer. Head (2.5.) Skracen 3 Kartis Skracen Head (2.5.) Head (2.5.) Skracen 3 Kartis Skracen Head (2.5.) Head (2.5.) Bruno 4 John-Machael Head (2.5.) Head (2.5.) Head (2.5.) Bruno 15 Andrew Encented Username is all reach (all etc.) Head (2.5.) Bruno 15 Andrew Encented Username is all reach (all etc.) Head (2.5.) Bruno 14 Andrew Encented Username is all reach (all etc.) Head (2.5.) Bruno 15 Poter Eud (3.5.) Head (3.5.) Head (3.5.) Head (3.5.) Bruno 2 Peter Eud (3.5.) Head (3.5.) Head (3.5.) Head (3.5.) Head (3.5.) Bruno 2 Peter Eud (3.5.) Head (3.5.)					10 1 T T			and the second second
Josephon 19 Joe Saloc Userstamme is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Sviticon 3 Kraftis Skinstniss mounteil Intervel (2.5) Bruno 4 John-Marchael Lifes Visionme is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Bruno 15 Andrew Encente Userstamme is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Bruno 15 Andrew Encente Userstamme is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Bruno 15 Andrew Encente Userstamme is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Bruno 15 Andrew Encente Userstamme is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Bruno 14 Intervel (2.5) Userstamme is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Bruno 14 Intervel (2.5) Userstamme is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Sentame is all reach failer. Userstamme is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Intervel (2.5) Sentame is all reach failer. Userstamme is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Sentame is all reach failer. Userstame is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Dischardton 12 Encel Userstame is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Dischardton 12 Ence	Ver Permis	N	1943					
Josephon 19 Joe Saloc Userstamme is all reach failer. Intervel (2.5) Svinken 3 Kartis Skinskins mounteil Intervel (2.5) Bruno 4 John-Machael Mounteil Intervel (2.5) Bruno 15 Andrew Encentes Userstamme is all reach failer Intervel (2.5) Bruno 15 Andrew Encentes Userstamme is all reach failer Intervel (2.5) Bruno 15 Andrew Encentes Userstamme is all reach failer Intervel (2.5) Bruno 14 Andrew Encentes Userstamme is all reach failer Intervel (2.5) Bruno 14 Andrew Encentes Userstamme is all reach failer Intervel (2.5) Bruno 15 Enter Entervel (2.5) Entervel (2.5) Entervel (2.5) Bruno 15 Enter Entervel (2.5) Entervel (2.5) Entervel (2.5) Bruno 15 Entervel (2.5) Entervel (2.5) Entervel (2.5) Bruno 12 Entervel (2.5) Entervel (2.5) Entervel (2.5) Bruno 12 Entervel (2.5) Entervel (2.5) Entervel (2.5) Bruno Entervel (2.5) Entervel (2.5)						-		Liurei
Laberhol 19 Joe Saloc Userhamme is altready failer. Excerts (2.5) Svinken 8 Kartis Skinklins mounteil Excerts (2.5) Bruno 4 John-Michael Mounteil Excerts (2.5) Bruno 15 Andrew Excerts (2.6) Excerts (2.5) Bruno 15 Andrew Excerts (2.6) Excerts (2.6) Bruno 15 Andrew Excerts (2.6) Excerts (2.6) Bruno 15 Andrew Excerts (2.6) Excerts (2.6) Bruno 14 Andrew Excerts (2.6) Excerts (2.6) Bruno 15 Excerts (2.6) Excerts (2.6) Excerts (2.6) Bruno 13 Peter Exd 3 Demotre (2.6) Excerts (2.6) Bruno 13 Peter Exd 3 Demotre (2.6) Excerts (2.6) Codink 5 Exter (2.6) Demotre (2.6) Exter (2.6) Excerts (2.6) Exter (2.6) Demotre (2.6) Exter (2.6) Exter (2.6) Exter (2.6) Demotre (2.6) Exter (2.6) Exter (2.6) Exter (2.6) Demotre (2.6) Exter (2.6) Exter (2.6) Exter (2.6) Demotre (2.6) Exter (2.6)			-		Passecut	(m		1 500
Durchop 13 Use Space Usernamer is all early later Usernamer is all early later scratch 3 Karls Stratchis Imported Imported brunc 4 John-Mortad Usernamer is all early later Imported brunc 5 Andrew Druments Usernamer is all early later Imported brunc 5 Andrew Druments Usernamer is all early later Imported brunc 14 Andrew Druments Usernamer is all early later Imported Imported brunc 15 Andrew Druments Usernamer is all early later Imported I			tertification and					
Laberhol 19 Joe Saloc Userhomeries all'recht faller. Hereit // Saloc Svirach 8 Malen Hereit // Saloc Homostell Homostelling Homostell Ho	brichardson	12	Brad	Richardson	Usemane is a	aready taken.		42%
submone 18 User Subo Username is simally taken Headsk solation 18 Main Heardsk Imported Heardsk Hear	Settions/with	38	Tyle:		LAGETTER IS A	dready taken		4236
Excerce 1 a Joe Saloo Username s directly taken excerce 1 a Melen Hestok imported imported excerce 1 a Melen Hestok imported excerce 3 Krantis Excercis imported excerce 1 a Melen Hestok imported excerce 2 Krantis							C	
Locardone 18 Joe Saloo Ulamonera diheaty lalen encoded Sonoch 3 Karlis Stractis reported Sonoch 3 Karlis Stractis reported Sonoch 3 Karlis Stractis Sonoch 3 Karlis Son	klee-er	2	Sen .	KJee	Userhame is a	dire lactly balliers.	-	42%
Experiore 18 Joe Statio Comments of the advision Comments of the advision Comments Comme		8					-	
Euconolog 18 Joe Salco Username d plinacy taken Euconolog 18 Milen Hestok Inochel Europhility		8	Možek:				-	
subinos 13 Joe Sako Ustimarrie sitileady takan examinational takan telefok imported examination examin	peaciny	24	Paul					42%
spontos 18 Joe Salos Ubernamere dineady taken examples and 225 bodas 18 Mein Henduk imported examples and 225 sourco 3 Karlis Skradis imported examples and 225 buro 4 John-Actael Lille Usernamere a sineady taken		15					6.0.0.0	
subvinos 1.3 Joe Saluo Usengmens directy taken. Historia 42.4							Sec. 1	142%
spence 13 Joe Sako Usename s dready taken (1996-1928)		3	Kartis				-	-130%
		12				are ady takon	0000	
							Prepte	

Figure 22 Users Tab - Import Users Messages

- 7. Click the Done button Done to exit the Import Users screen.
- 8. Each User that was just imported will need to be associated with a Group. The importation process does not take care of group association.

Update DVRs Tab

This Tab is available to all CMT Administrators and to any DVR Administrator that has either the User or Groups CMT Permissions. CMT automatically allows access to the Update DVR Tab if either the Users or Groups authority is granted via the Users Tab.

The purpose of this Tab is to house and transmit CMT transactions to the applicable DVRs. This allows the Administrator to determine when the transactions are actually sent to the DVR(s). The table below lists the CMT Transactions that are queued to the Update DVR Tab as well as those that will automatically trigger a DVR Reset.

Important:	TransVu (non Chipwrights) requires a restart as part of the credential update
-	process. All other DVRs follow the rules outlined in the table below (Table of
	Events).

Tab	Event	Update DVR Transaction	DVR Reset
Login Tab	All Events	No	No
DVRs Tab	Add DVR	Yes	Yes
DVRs Tab	Delete DVR	No	No
DVRs Tab	Change System Ids or Pass-	Yes	Yes
	words		
DVRs Tab	Remove Credentials (DVR not in	No	Yes
	CMT DB)		
DVRs Tab	Remove Credentials (DVR in	Yes	Yes
	CMT DB)		
DVRs Tab	CSV Import	Yes	Yes
DVRs Tab	Unit Scan*	No	No
DVRs Tab	Batch Time Sync	No	No
Group Tab	Add Group	Yes	No
Group Tab	Delete Group	Yes	No
Group Tab	Edit Group's Name	No	No
Group Tab	Edit Group's DVRs	Yes	No
Group Tab	Edit Group Viewing Permissions	Yes	No
	(Cameras)		
Group Tab	Remote Set/Unset/Override	No	No
User Tab	Create CMT Adminstration	Yes	No
User Tab	Create DVR Administrator or	Yes	Мо
	Viewing Users		
User Tab	Delete CMT Administrator	Yes	No
User Tab	Delete DVR Administrators or	Yes	No
	Viewing Users		
User Tabs	Import Users	Yes	No

User Tab	Editing Records for Group	Yes	No
	Association or Login Password		
Copy/Restore	Сору	No	Yes
Tab			
Copy/Restore	Restore	No	Yes
Tab			
Configuration	All Events	No	Depends On
Tab			Request
Firmware Tab	All Events	No	Yes
Audit Tab	All Events	No	No
Options Tab	Set CMT Server	No	No
Options Tab	Set NTP Server	No	No

The Unit Scan itself does not produce an Update transaction or a DVR Reset. However, the Unit Scan has the ability to import DVRs which does produce an update transaction and a DVR Reset.

Update DVRs Screen

For all transactions where a Yes appears in the Update DVR Transaction Column in the previous table, it will be necessary to ensure that the transactions are sent to the DVR(s) by clicking on the Update DVR(s) Button Update DVR(s).

Important: Credential Updates are required before any changes take effect.

Scheduling an Update Window

Credential updates can also be scheduled to run during a specified update window by clicking on the

Schedule Update button. Schedule Update If the DVR is unavailable or off-line during the update window it will remain in the process queue until the next scheduled windowed opportunity.

Important: When scheduling credential updates it is important to remember that the update time window is based on the CMT Server's time zone, not the CMT client or DVR's time zone.

🕾 Schedule 🛛 🔀
In the fields below, please specify the time window, during which this Credential Update may be performed on any given day.
From: 1 00 AM 🗸
Till: 5:00 AM 💙
Upgrade between 1:00 AM and 5:00 AM.
Cancel Schedule

pin DVRs G	coups Users	Update DVR Configure DVR C:	opy Restore Firmware	Audit Log Optic	ns Help		
VR(s) Requiri	ng Credential I	Update:					
Uni Nate		Addens	Hodel		Credential Update		
W Hall 3 W Hall 1		172.20.6.25 172.20.10.30	TransVu SD	8	0	8	8
W Hall 2		172.20.6.51	\$0.32	ŏ	8	C	0
Update DV	9(c)] [c	chedule Update					
Understand Yo All changes m	our Actions lade via CMT l	will be sent to the specified i					Property
Understand Yo	our Actions	will be sent to the specified LarUpdeed There are currently no	Ubgrade 5	Status	Step Progen		(Proyets

Figure 23 Update DVRs Tab

Important: DVR Administrators will only see transactions that pertain to their DVRs on this Tab while CMT Administrators will be able to view and update all transactions.

Viewing Update Status and additional information

DVRs that are pending, processing, or have already completed credential updates will remain in the status window until the CMT Administrator or DVR Administrator clears the list by selecting the Clear Completed Updates button.

Right clicking on the DVR in the list and selecting Update Details will open the Credential Update window. This will display useful update information including the scheduled update window, which user scheduled or queued the update to process, and any additional information pertaining to the credential update.

Cr	edential Update
DVR: W Hall 3	
Address: 172.20.10.2	7
Current Status:	Credential Update is awaiting its execution time window.
Queued / Scheduled:	Scheduled
Upgrade Window:	Between 1:00 AM and 5:00 AM
Requested by:	System Administrator
Requested date-time:	6/5/2008 10:55 AM
Additional Information:	
	2
Cancel Process	Refresh Done

Cancelling a Scheduled Update

To cancel any unprocessed updates (You might do this if you need to change the upgrade window):

- 1. Right click on the DVR in the status window and chose 'Update Details'.
- 2. Press 'Cancel Process'.
- 3. Press 'Yes' to confirm cancelation.
- 4. Press 'Ok' to acknowledge the credential update has been cancelled.

Cancel P	Process?
?	You are attempting to cancel this Credential Update, doing so will prevent it from executing, do you wish to con (If the Credential Update is already in progress then you will not be able to cancel it.)
Figure 23	3 Cancel Progress

Important: If the update is already in progress then it cannot be cancelled.

CMT User Guide

Configure DVR Tab

This Tab is available to all CMT Administrators and to any DVR Administrator that has been given this level of authority, *Refer to 'Users Tab' for more information on granting permissions.*

Controllered Menagement Tool - v2.7.3050.29448		58					
Login DVRs. Groups Users Update DVR Confe	ure DVR Copy Pastore Firmware Audi	R Log Options Help					
DVR: W Hall 1 - 172.20 10.30 (50)							
CONF	CONFIGURATION						
Status	Stat	tus					
General Cameras Record dunicon Schedule Estimate (Davis)	4						
Recording Carrona tol	3.8						
Alarms Alarmed cameran Activity							
	00-00-09-06-85-86						
Software version	042(13.0)						
Witcpage wirson	02.0 (01.64) - 09/94/2306						
Codec version	01.5 (015) C2DM						
itaro disk size	237350						
SD model	SUGRADUA						
dia Va		DIDEDICATED MICHOS					

Figure 24 Configure DVR Tab

Only the DVRs that are within a DVR Administrators original DVR Group will be displayed on this Tab. CMT Administrators will have access to all DVRs via the Configure DVR Tab.

The purpose of this Tab is to allow access to the Configuration Web Pages for each DVR in order to make any necessary changes to the Video Standard, Time Zone, Camera Settings, VMD, Alarms Zones, Network Settings, etc.

Important: SD DVRs will have alternate web pages where the configuration notes below may not apply. Please refer to the specific DVR's user guide for web page configuration details.

- Any changes made via this Tab should be saved by clicking on this button before leaving the page (does not apply to SD).
- Any changes that necessitate a DVR Reset will require that this button pressed prior to leaving the Configure Web Pages for this DVR
- 3. For Help detailed to a particular Configuration Feature, click on the following button

(does not apply to SD).

4. When all Configure changes are complete, it is a good practice to route to the Copy/Restore Tab and create a Back-Up of the DVR's Configuration in the CMT Database. *Refer to the Copy/Restore Tab Section for more information.*

Important: If prompted for a login while in the Configure DVR Tab, the CMT Administrators will use the Web Login/Password that is located on the DVRs Tab. DVR Administrators will use the CMT Login/Password they use to access CMT.

- The following areas are not accessible in this CMT Release via the Configure Tab due to the ActiveX Browser Settings:
 - Camera and Record Setup Thumbnail Images
 - VMD Walk Test Feature
 - Live Web Page
 - Demo Web Page
 - If it is necessary to access the above listed options, change the Browser Settings to JAVA Applet and press the Save Button on the Main Set-Up Page of the Configure DVR Tab. CMT automatically resets the Browser Settings to Plugin/ActiveX for each session which allows Camera Title changes on the Configure DVR Tab. Refer to the Trouble Shooting Section at the end of the Guide for further information.

Warning: The User Accounts Configuration Web Page has been blocked from the Configuration Tab as this feature will conflict with CMT. This feature should not be used.

 Only CMT Administrators have access to the Configuration Web Pages outside of CMT, via the Web Login and Password located on the DVRs Tab. It is recommended that all Configuration Web Page changes be made within CMT via the Configure DVR Tab.
Copy/Restore Tab

This Tab is available to all CMT Administrators and to any DVR Administrator that has been given this level of authority. CMT Administrators are able to access all DVRs on this Tab and DVR Administrators are able to access the DVRs that are contained within their original group.

The purpose of this Tab is to Back-up the Configuration of DVRs; to Restore the Configuration of a DVR, and to Copy the Configuration of a DVR to one or more DVRs.

Automatic Copy Restore Point

The two scenarios in which CMT will automatically generate a copy of a DVRs Configuration are:

- When a DVR is added to CMT a Restore Point will automatically be created. This Pre-CMT Backup of the DVR's Configuration will be labeled accordingly in the Notes Column of the Copy/Restore Tab.
- 2. When a Firmware upgrade or downgrade is requested, CMT will automatically create a Back-Up Point prior to beginning the Firmware process. That Automatic Copy/Restore Point will be held on the Copy/Restore Tab and labeled accordingly in the Notes Column so it can be easily identified. *Refer to the Firmware Tab for additional information.*

Manual Back-UP of Current Configuration

A manual Copy, Restore, or Back-up can also be requested by an Administrator at any time and is identified by the Comments entered by the Administrator. All Comments are visible in the Notes Column.

EN Constraitent Management Taxl.	v2.5.2530.34075	
Login Options DVRs Gr	cops Users Update DVR Configure DVR Copy Restore Firmware Audit Log Help	
Choose a DVF. We have find that a local We have find the find We have find	Dorms East + 192.168.4.25 New DS2 Enter an explanation for Configuration changes made today	
	Create Baduo Fort Start Baduo Cancel	
	1887/9882841- 811/818(1888 811/818)1895 813/991-361- 822/17 8542 a	
	Restore To DVR. Couver DVR(4)	
	Push Configuration Calculate All Cancel Cancel Cancel	

Figure 25 Copy/Restore Tab

Create a Back-Up Point

The purpose of creating a Back-Up Point is to capture and preserve the Configuration on a particular DVR. The Configuration includes: Video Standard, Date Format, Browser Settings, Language, Time Zone, Camera Settings, Alarms/VMD, Time Zones, and System Settings.

Note: The DVR is not RESET but will be locked during this process.

1. Select a DVR by highlighting it on the left side of the screen

- 2. Click on the Create Backup Point Button
- 3. When the comment box opens towards the top of the screen, enter text to describe the purpose of this Backup. This is optional and can be ignored but is always a good practice as it will help to identify this particular record for future reference.
- 4. Click on the Start Backup Button
- A Progress Bar will be displayed at the top of the screen while the Backup is underway.



 Move the vertical scroll bar down to view the new record located at the bottom of the list

Date	Software Version	Bootloader Version	Webpage Version	Notes	1
09/10/2006 11:54:41 AM	04.3 (007) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 00.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Cr	
09/18/2006 06:37:29 PM	04.3 (007) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Greate R	
09/19/2006 06:03:57 PM	04.3 (007) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Cr.	
09/21/2006 05:18:37 PM	04.3 (007) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Cr.	
09/21/2006 05:32:58 PM	04.3 (005) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Cr	
09/21/2006 06:21:06 PM	04.3 (007) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Cr	
10/06/2006 06:06:09 PM	04.3 (005) M21P - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 00.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Configuration changes made today	- 5

Delete a Back-Up Point

1. Highlight an existing DVR.

2.

Highlight an existing backup point.

Chosie a EVR	W Hall 1 🗢 172 20 10 3	10			
North Auf 1 = 372 30 North Auf 2 = 372 20 North Auf 2 = 372 20 North Auf 3 = 372 10 North Cafetonia A = 172 North Cafetonia B = 172 North Cafetonia C = 172	το.				
	Omste backup Forst				
	Rate 9(14/2000 7103 26 6M 5/16/2000 12:21:47 FM 0(16/2000 12:22) 47 FM	Schwar Version 04 2 (11.5.) 04 2 (13.0.) 04 2 (13.0.)	Builtade Vesten Unknown Unknown Unknown	Webpege Verser Undefined Undefined Undefined	Notes automatic Copy Sentore + day month year formal- automatic Copy Bantore
	5/20/2008 12:09-13 AM 5/20/2008 12:15:48 PM	04.2 (13.0) 04.2 (11.5)	Unknown Unknown	Undefined Undefined	Automatic Copy Renters Automatic Copy Renters
	Bettore To 2VR	City to Otta	amer (1) (10)		Delete
	Puih Configuration				
	Near al 1	Clear all			

Figure 26 Copy/Restore Tab – Delete backup point

- 3. Click the Delete button.
- 4. Confirm the Deletion by pressing Yes to the following message.



Restore to DVR

The purpose of Restoring is to overlay the current Configuration of a DVR. The Configuration includes: Video Standard, Date Format, Browser Settings, Language, Time Zone, Camera Settings, Alarms/VMD, and System Settings.

Important: The DVR is always automatically RESET during the Restore process consequently a Lock is placed on the DVR during the Restore process. The Lock will prevent any changes, on this unit, that might interfere with the Restore.

Note: The Web Port Setting may be overwritten when restoring configurations to DVRs.

- 1. Select a DVR by highlighting it on the left side of the screen
- 2. Click on the Configuration that will be used (any automatic or manually created Restore Point).

Date	Software Version	Bootloader Version	Webpage Version	Notes	
09/18/2006 11:54:41 AM 09/18/2006 06:37:29 PM 09/19/2006 06:03:57 PM 09/21/2006 05:18:37 PM	04.3 (007) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2) 04.3 (007) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2) 04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006 03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006 03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006 03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006 03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Gr Create it Automatic Copy Restore Point Gr Automatic Copy Restore Point Gr	
09/21/2006 05:32:50 PM	04.3 (005) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) H21P - 03.1 (09.2)	00.2 (1.2) - 12/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Cr	
09/21/2006 06:21:06 PM 10/06/2006 06:06:09 PM 10/12/2006 12:00 FA	04.3 (007) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2) 04.3 (005) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2) 04.3 (005) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2) 04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2) 04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006 03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006 03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Cr Configuration changes made today New Rook Lie Delet. Res. Oxforber	
3.	Click on the Restor	e to DVR Button	Restore To	DVR	
4.	Click on the Comm	it Button	Commit		
5.	A Progress Bar will	appear at the botto	om of the screen.		
selected unit wi	to completely overwrite II be configured exactly write any unit specific s	as the DVR history se	elected in the box ab	ove. This could	
	ommit			Cancel	

6. The following message will be displayed. Click the OK Button to continue.



- The DVR will be locked (indicated by the red icon will be locked) until this process is complete. The Lock icon will be visible on all Tabs where this DVR is displayed.
- When the Lock is lifted from the DVR, the Restore Process is complete and this DVR will have the new Configuration.

Copy to Other DVR(s)

This option allows a single Configuration to be propagated to one or many DVRs.

Important: In the current CMT release, Configurations can only be copied to 'like' model DVRs with identical Firmware Versions. Consequently a Configuration cannot be copied from a BX2 to a New DS2 nor can the Configuration of a New DS2 V4.3 (005) be copied to a New DS2 V4.3 (001).

- 1. Select a DVR by highlighting it on the left side of the screen
- 2. Click on the Configuration that will be used (any automatic or manually created Restore Point).

Date	Software Version	Bootloader Version	Webpage Version	Notes	10
09/18/2006 11:54:41 AM	94.3 (007) M23P - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 02.1 (09.2)	03-2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Cr	
09/18/2006 06:37:29 PM	04.3 (007) M23P - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Create It	
9/19/2006 06:03:57 PM	04.3 (007) M29P - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Cr	
09/21/2006 05:18:37 PM	04.3 (007) M29P - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	83.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Cr	
09/21/2006 05:12:58 PM	04.3 (005) M2P - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M25P - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13(07)2006	Automatic Copy Pestore Point Cr.	
09/21/2006 06:21:06 PM	04.3 (007) M29 - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Automatic Copy Restore Point Cr	
10/06/2006 06:06:09 PM	04.3 (005) M29P - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	Configuration changes made today	1.2
Introduced an applicate real	the school's wrote this is the sh	ne o.mo.i.serm .no i mo. ch	ADD A AN ADD ADD ADD ADD ADD ADD ADD ADD	Annual Reach the Parint Los Parkabase	_ 2

- 3. Click on the Copy to Other DVR(s) Button Copy to Other DVR(s)
- 4. Click on each individual check box or the Select All Button to identify the DVRs that will receive this Configuration

4			172.20.7	.7
4	Library -	<> 172.	20.7.0	

5. Click on the Push Configuration Button to begin the process

Push Configuration

6. Click on the Commit Button

Commit

- 7. A Progress Bar will appear at the bottom of the screen.
- All DVRs selected in the Push Configuration Section above will be locked in CMT until the process is complete.



9. When the Lock is lifted from the DVR(s), the Copy Process is complete and the selected DVR(s) will have the new Configuration.

Firmware Tab

This Tab is available to all CMT Administrators and to any DVR Administrator that has been given this level of authority. CMT Administrators are able to access all DVRs on this Tab and DVR Administrators are able to access the DVRs that are contained within their original group.

The purpose of this Tab is to upgrade or downgrade the embedded Firmware on one or many DVRs.

Important: In order to complete the Firmware Upgrade/Downgrade process, CMT will automatically RESET the DVR(s).

CMT will also lock the DVR(s) until the Firmware process is concluded. Therefore each DVR that is involved will be represented with a red icon throughout CMT and no changes will be accepted until CMT has lifted the Lock.

In this version of CMT, each model of DVR uses a unique Firmware Package. Consequently a NetVu BX2 Firmware Package, for example, can only be used to upgrade/downgrade NetVu BX2 models.

Obtain the Firmware Packages from Dedicated Micros

When a new Firmware Package is available from Dedicated Micros, it will be accessible via the DM CMT Portal. As a member of the CMT Portal, you will be notified when new updates are available. For more information, contact Dedicated Micros support at 877-367-8778 or ussupport@dmicros. com.

Important: Only CMT Ready Firmware Packages can be imported into CMT. Consequently the Firmware Packages distributed for general use will not be compatible with CMT.

Add a Firmware Package to CMT

This option allows a new Firmware Package to be imported into CMT. Once this step is completed this particular version of Firmware will be available to use to upgrade/downgrade DVR(s) via CMT.

- 1. Click on the Browse Button Browse
- 2. Route to the location of the Firmware Packages. Highlight the package and click on the Open Button.

Look in:	ONT FIFM	NOARE PROS	8 G	100	
My Rocent Documents Desktop My Cocuments My Cocuments	Cont-60-4. Cont-60-4.	5(007MO-PCApps.ap 300011.rb 300011.rb 30001MO-PCApps.ap 30001MO-PCApps.ap 30001MO-PCApps.ap 300075.ap			

 Click on the Send Button to begin to import this package into the CMT database. The following message will be displayed while the Firmware is being downloaded.

Add a Firmware Package To CMT:					
C:\EL's FOLDERS\	CMT FIRMWARE P	(GS\CMT-BX2-4.3(003)NO-PCApps.zip			
Browse	Send	Transferring to Firmware Repository			

4. Once the download is complete, the new Firmware Package will be listed in the section in the middle of the screen. It may be necessary to use the vertical scroll bar in order to locate the new package at the bottom of the list.

Package Name	Model	Software Version	Bootload Version	Webpage Version	
CMT-D52-4.3(005)WO-PCApps.zip	New D52	04.3 (005) MZIP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	
OMT-DS2-4.30007).20	New 052	04.3 (007) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	
CMT-D52-4.3(007)-NoPCApps.zp	New D52	04.3 (007) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	
OMT-DVIP 4.3(011).zp	DW-IP	04.3 (011) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (2.0) - 10/00/2006	
CMT-DVIP 4.3(011)No-PCApps.zp	DV-IP	04.3 (011) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (2.0) - 16/08/2006	
CMT-882-4.3(003)MO-PCAppk.20	0.02	04.3 (003) H2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04_3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	

- 5. This package is now available to be down/up loaded to DVRs and will remain in the CMT Database.
- Important: If an attempt is made to import a Firmware Package with an identical name as an existing CMT Firmware Package, the following error message will be displayed to prevent the duplicate import.

Firmwa	re package already uploaded 🛛 🔀
1	Unable to upload the selected firmware package because it already exists in the repository.

Delete a Firmware Package from CMT

Note: The 'Delete' button will be disabled if there are any pending/queued upgrades. In order to delete a firmware package you must allow the upgrade to complete or cancel ALL unprocessed upgrades.

This option provides the ability to remove a Firmware Package from the CMT database. In the event that a Firmware Version is no longer needed or if a defective package was imported into CMT, it can be erased from CMT. This allows for a new Firmware Package, with the same name, to be imported into CMT or allows an Administrator to remove the clutter from the screen.

1. Highlight the Firmware Package to be deleted.

Package Name	Model	Software Version	Boofload Version	Webpage Version	0
CHT-8x2-4.3E0073NO-PCApps.2p	80(2	04.3 (007) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	
QNT-D52-4.300013-zlp	New DS2	04.3 (001) M22P - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) H2SP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.0) - 06/07/2006	
DMT-D52-4.3(003).zp	New DS2	04.3 (003) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	
HT-052-4.30003040-PCApps.zp	New DS2	04.3 (003) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	
MT-D52-4.3(005).3p	New DS2	04.3 (005) M20P - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) - 13/07/2006	
DHT-052-4.3(005)WD-PCApps.zp	New DS2	04.3 (005) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	04.3 (001) M2IP - 03.1 (09.2)	03.2 (1.2) + 13/07/2006	
the state a colorado alla	BALL BATH	the second second second side a drive with	the definition of the second states and	parts on the state and a state fragment	

2. Click on the Delete Button



Click on Yes when the confirmation message is displayed and the Firmware 3. Package will be removed from the list and the CMT database.



Upgrade/Downgrade Firmware

CMT offers the ability to change the embedded firmware version on one or more DVRs via the Firmware Tab. Only the DVRs that are accessible to this DVR Administrator (i.e., the DVRs in the original group assigned to this Administrator) will be displayed on this Tab. As always, CMT Administrators have access to all DVRs in CMT via the Firmware Tab.

CMT has two options for upgrading the DVR firmware:

- 1. On demand (Upgrade Now)
- 2. Scheduling an Upgrade Window (Schedule Upgrade)

Important: In this version of CMT, each model DVR uses a unique Firmware Package.

OPT (D=4,215 0) _ 22 00 4.2 (11 0) 4.2 (12 7) 000 (01 24) OPT (D=4,211 0) _ 32 D 4.2 (11 0) 4.2 (12 7) 000 (01 24) OPT (D=4,211 0) _ 32 D 4.2 (11 0) 4.2 (12 7) 000 (01 24) OPT (D=4,211 0) _ 4.2 (12 7) D 4.2 (11 0) 4.2 (12 7) 000 (01 34) OPT (D=4,211 0) _ 4.2 (12 7) D 4.2 (12 7) 000 (01 34) 0.0 (01 34) OPT (D=4,211 0) _ 4.2 (12 7) D 4.2 (12 7) 000 (01 34) 0.0 (01 34) OPT (D=4,211 0) _ 4.2 (12 7) D 4.2 (12 7) 00.0 (01 34) 0.0 (01 34) OPT (D=4,211 0) _ 4.2 (12 7) D 4.2 (12 7) 0.0 (01 34) 0.0 (01 34) OPT (D=4,211 0) _ 4.2 (12 7) D D 0.4 (10 7) 0.0 (01 34) 0.0 (01 34) OPT (D=4,211 0) _ 4.2 (12 7) D D 0.2 (12 7) D 0.0 (01 34) OPT (D=4,211 0) _ 4.2 (12 7) D D D 0.0 (01 34) D OPT (D=4,211 0) _ 4.2 (12 7) D D D<0.2 (12 7) D D <td< th=""><th> 38/01/ 94/32/ 95/91/50 </th></td<>	 38/01/ 94/32/ 95/91/50
	4-2-08-2-0-
2011taer Addiss Sinfrast Heads Earling Yorker Middag Yorker (2012) 4009 - 011 (2010) 410 - 214	Warney Lach upyster Dvil with Hout, Taket AL Clay AL
Nits Upgrading / Waiting to Logistia:	lue tograte
Stifflane Allen Lartipded Ligate Siza Beg Pryon Over	Poper

Figure 27 Firmware Tab

- 1. Highlight the Firmware Package in the section titled 'Please Choose a Firmware Package'
- Only the DVRs that are applicable will be displayed in the lower section (i.e., like model units).
- 3. Select the DVRs to be upgraded by one of the following methods:
 - a. Highlight a single DVR by clicking on it.
 - b. Highlight more than one DVR by holding down the Ctrl Key and clicking on the DVR Name
 - c. Highlight all DVRs listed by clicking on the Select All Button
- Click on the Update DVR(s) Button to begin the process
- 5. In Figure 28, the warning message is displayed that notifies the Administrator about the deletion of the Zip Files from the DVR and requests confirmation prior to beginning the process. Click on the OK Button to continue or Cancel to stop the Firmware Process from starting.
- In Figure 28, the Firmware Process has begun. The Upgrade Status and the Step Progress and Overall Progress Bars will continue to track the process and indicate when the Firmware process is complete.

Important: The DVR will be locked until the Firmware Process is complete. The Lock will be represented by a red icon next to the unit throughout CMT. This prevents any action from being conducted on this unit that may interfere with the Firmware Process.

Note: High DVR record rates may prolong the upgrade process. The firmware upgrades/ downgrades can be processed faster if the user sets the "USEBOOTLOADER" flag equal to "1" inside the C:\Program Files\Dedicated Micros\CMT\Server\serv.ini file on the CMT Server Machine before starting the CMT Server. Doing so will cause CMT to restart each DVR in engineering Bootloader mode after uploading the upgrade files to the unit. When the DVR is in Bootloader mode, it will not record video and the web server will not be available.

The SD series will be excluded from using the Engineering Bootloader option.

Browse	Firmware Package					
leskope Norve	1)-162PCAuse etc ()-36 ()-36 ()-36 ()-36 ()-39 ()-39 ()-39	Model ECO SO SO SO Transvu EK2 CA	Subrus Vinde 54.5 (50.5) M20 - 03.1 (. 4.2 (13.0) 4.2 (13.6) 54.5 (010) HMJ - 10.1. 54.6 (010) HMJ - 10.1. 54.5 (010) M21P -03.1 (.	4 2 (02 7) 4 2 (02 7) 4 2 (02 7) 94.5 (02 1) 94.5 (02)	02-0 (03.84) - 06/04/ 02-0 (03.89) - 16/01/ 02-0 (03.82) - 06/12/ 03-0 (03.82) - 06/12/ 03-3 (8.0) - 01/23/20	. Colora Partzaje
Cafetona A	Addess 177:20 10:15 Arguest Charmon	foture 1 04.5 (0	Anna - Balkal 251 MDF - 03.1 (0.) 04.5 (1949 / Willin 2 (4.10) - 27/00/2007	Waming! Each upgraded DVR will be resst.
						Sidoct All
nits upgrading	We are don't in if you controller,	al op the currently o	Conferences on the selected DVICD charged within DELETE: When CAM.	and the second second	to preserve the ensting to field	Chever Al
Wit Name	Aldeld	East Eastate	I Utgaide Statu	De No	eta Oread Pargena	

Figure 28 Update Firmware Warning Message

interest	and a						
Forlinge Name	85 mp 85 mp A (026) 30	Nutel BCD SD SD TransVu BK2 CA	4.2 (13.0) 4.2 (11.6) 4.2 (11.6) 6.2 (11.5) 04.6 (025) (1970 - 1	Beelads Veries 5.1 (04.5 (022) M229 4.2 (02.7) 4.2 (02.7) 4.2 (02.3) 5.1. 04.5 (002) 100 10.1. 04.5 (010) M229 11.1.1. 11.1. 11.1. 11.1. 1	- 10 13 12 02 13 14 15 15 15 15 15	0 (01.84) - 00/04/ 0 (01.53) - 10/01/ 0 (01.53) - 06/12/ 2 (3.0) - 01/02/00	Delete Fackage
DVR Name VY Half 1	Addres 172 10-13 30	Satras V 04.2 (11		Budled Yesen Universit	Wideno Undefi		Warning! Bach upgraded EVR will be rapet.
							Select All
							Ciear All
prite upgrading	Wating to Upprade			- Upo	whether	11 Achievalue Lateracler	
DVI Name	Addess 1722/00.00.00	Cart Updated		de Nota. Sing Backup Point	The Pagest	Con al Propes	

Figure 29 Firmware Process is underway

Scheduled Upgrades

Similar to scheduling a credential update; DVR firmware upgrades can be scheduled to run during a

specified timeframe by clicking on the Schedule Upgrade button. Schedule Upgrade If the DVR is offline during the upgrade window opportunity it will remain in the upgrade queue until the unit is available again until the scheduled timeframe opens again.

Scheduling a Timeframe

Important: When scheduling firmware upgrades it is important to remember that the upgrade time window is based on the CMT Server's time zone, not the CMT client or DVR's time zone.

Because firmware upgrade times can range from as little as 10 minutes or up to 45 minutes it is important to allow a long enough upgrade window needed to complete the upgrades required. DVRs scheduled for a firmware upgrade will be queued and then upgraded consecutively.

Units that were unable to begin their upgrade during the requested timeframe will remain in the queue until the scheduled window opens again.

Important: Upgrade times may vary depending on the DVR model and the upgrade options (with or without the pc application files - PCApps). Refer to the CMT User Notes document for additional details.

It is recommended to allow 1 hour increments per DVR scheduled to upgrade, however your DVR upgrade times will vary:

Example:

Number of DVRs Scheduled	Estimated Time Needed to Complete ALL Upgrades
1	45 Minutes
5	5 hours
10+	10+ hours

🕾 Schedule 🛛 🔀
In the fields below, please specify the time window, during which this Credential Update may be performed on any given day.
From: 1 00 AM 💌
Till: 5:00 🗛 💌
Upgrade between 1:00 AM and 5:00 AM.
Cancel Schedule

CMT User Guide

Viewing Upgrade Status or additional information

DVRs that are pending, processing, or have already completed firmware upgrades will remain in the Unit Upgrading / Waiting to Upgrade window until the CMT Administrator or DVR Administrator select the Clear Completed button.

Right clicking on the DVR in the list and selecting Upgrade Details will open the Firmware Upgrade window. This will display useful update information including the scheduled upgrade window, which user made the request, and additional information pertaining to the firmware upgrade.

Fin	mware Upgrade	
	unare spillinge	
DVR: Cafeteria A		
Address: 172.20.7.14		
Current Status:	Firmware Upgrade is awaiting its execution time window.	
Queued / Scheduled:	Scheduled	
Upgrade Window:	Between 2:30 AM and 5:45 AM	
Requested by:	System Administrator	
Requested data time:	6/5/2008 11:17 AM	
Additional Information:		

Cancelling a Scheduled Upgrade

To cancel any unprocessed upgrades (You might do this if you need to modify the upgrade window, or decided to upgrade to a different version of the firmware):

- 1. Right click on the DVR in the status window and chose 'Upgrade Details'.
- 2. Press 'Cancel Process'.
- 3. Press 'Yes' to confirm cancelation.
- 4. Press 'OK' to acknowledge the firmware upgrade has been cancelled

Cancel P	Process?
2	You are attempting to cancel this Credential Update, doing so will prevent it from executing, do you wish to continue? (If the Credential Update is already in progress then you will not be able to cancel it.)
	<u>Y</u> es <u>N</u> o

Audit Tab

This Tab is only available to CMT Administrators.

The purpose of this Tab is to allow CMT Administrators to review all CMT transactions including both successful and failed events. The Audit Log can be reviewed on-line and exported to a comma separated file (CSV). The CSV file can be opened using Notepad and will display the date/time in a 12-hour clock format. Or the CSV file can be opened in Microsoft Excel and will display the date/time in a 24-hour clock format.

12/07/2006 12:20 - 12/07/2006 12:20 - 12/07/2006 12:20 - 12/07/2006 12:21 - 12/07/2006 12:21 - 12/07/2006 12:21 -	User Name S PM CMT Administrator 2 PM CMT Administrator 2 PM CMT Administrator 30 PM CMT Administrator 20 PM Misty Marshal 30 PM Misty Marshal 30 PM Misty Marshal 30 PM Misty Marshal	Event New User: Immarshall added to group User: Immarshall Permissions Lipdate User: Immarshall Group Assignment (Eupoput Supportshul Login Missing or invalid libense dongle, Group Created: "Cafeteria Quard Wes Group Created: "Cafeteria Quards W	d Changed from Group 'Dormitory Guar
12/07/2006 12:22 3 12/07/2006 12:23 3 12/07/2006 12:23 3 12/07/2006 12:24 3 12/07/2006 12:24 4 12/07/2006 12:24 4 12/07/2006 12:24 4	SS FM Miscy Marshall SS FM Miscy Marshall Sa FM Miscy Marshall 54 FM Miscy Marshall 37 FM Miscy Marshall 37 FM Miscy Marshall 48 FM Miscy Marshall 48 FM Miscy Marshall 49 FM Miscy Marshall	Group Created: "Science Building West Group Created: "Library Quard West" User: "alyons' added New User: "alyons' added to group 'C User: "mavanoon' Added New User: "mavanion' added to grou User: "wikingston' Added New User: "wikingston' added to grou Logout	afeterie Guard West' p 'Science Building West'
Custom Listing	Start Date-Time: End Date-Time : Science Orient Over 17 General Orient Action 17	Denerder 8, 2006 13:14:12 4 Seconder 7, 2006 13:37.58 9	Description Search C Tracks Scoret Terre Exactly C Search Terre Builds Teachplace C Search Terre Carrier Angelong Search

Figure 30 Audit Tab - Last 2 Days Search

Last 2 Days Search/Export

This search will display all Audit Records for the current date and yesterday's date.

- Click on the Last 2 Days Button. (Note: When the Audit Tab is first displayed it will default to a Last 2 Days Search automatically. Since the Custom Search and Last 2 Days Buttons are mutually exclusive, clicking on the Custom Search Button will make the Last 2 Days Button available.)
- No criterion is required for this type of search and all search fields will be ignored if populated.
- All records equal to the current date as well as the current date minus one will be displayed.
- 4. Use the vertical and horizontal scroll bars to view all the information.

2/07/2006 12:24:41 PM Misty Marshall New User: "wikingston' added to group 'Dormitory Guards West' Last 2.Days Start Date-Time: December 7, 2006 12:00:00 Description Search	Date-Time User Name 2/07/2006 12:23:34 PM Misty Marshall 2/07/2006 12:23:35 PM Misty Marshall 2/07/2006 12:23:07 PM Misty Marshall 2/07/2006 12:24:07 PM Misty Marshall 2/07/2006 12:24:07 PM Misty Marshall 2/07/2006 12:24:07 PM Misty Marshall	Event User: "alyons" hdsed Herv User: "alyons" added to group "Cal User: "mswancon" hdded Herv User: "mswancon" added to group User: "viki-mston" Added	
Start Date-Time: December 7, 2005 12:00:00 # C Match Search Term Exactly Search User 9 mmarshal C Search Term Starts Description Search Description 9 user			
End Date-Time: December 7, 2006 13:00:00 K Search User F Immarshal F Search Term Starts Description Search Description F User			
Search Oser P mmarshall P Search Term Can Be Anywhere	Start Creat .	December 7, 2006 12:00:00	
	End Date-Time:	December 7, 2005 13:00:00	C Match Search Term Exactly
	Search User P	December 7,2006 13:00:00	 Match Search Term Exactly Search Term Starts Description



Custom Listing Search/Export

This search will allow the CMT Administrator to narrow the search results in order to only access a specific grouping of events. The search fields available can be used in combination or individually as necessary.

1. Click on the Custom Listing Button.



2. Enter a Start Date by clicking on the down arrow to open the calendar and selecting a date. Type in the start time using the following format HH:MM:SS.

Start Date-Time:

- December 7, 2006 12:00:00
- 3. Enter an End Date by clicking on the down arrow to open the calendar and selecting a date. Type in the end time using the following format HH:MM:SS.

End Date-Time:	December	7,2006	13:00:00	
----------------	----------	--------	----------	--

4. Click on the Search User Check Box and enter either the Login or the First/Last Name of the CMT Administrator who generated the Event

Search User 🔽 🛛 mmarshall

a. Refer to Figure 31 above: In the CMT Database being used for this example 'mmarshall' is the login for this DVR Administrator with a full name of 'Misty Marshall' therefore entering either 'mmarshall' or 'Misty Marshall' in the Search User Text Field will result in the same records being displayed. Click on the Search Description Check Box to search on the Event Description. This type of search allows one of the following methods to be selected:



- a. Match Search Term Exactly must be exact but is not case sensitive.
- Search Term Starts Description must begin with these letter(s) or word(s) and is not case sensitive.
- c. Search Term Can Be Anywhere letters or words can be in beginning, middle, or end and is not case sensitive.
 - i. Refer to Figure 21 above: The word 'user' can be found anywhere in the Event Column.
- 6. Click on the Search Button begin the search and display the results. Use the vertical and horizontal scroll bars to view all the information.

Search Results

AT User Guide

- Date-Time Column Contains the Date and Time of the actual event (12 hour clock)
- User Name Column First and Last Name of the Administrator that performed the action
- 3. Event Column The Event column contains the description of the action.
- Sort Click on the column headings to sort in either ascending or descending order.

Export the Search Results

1. These records can be exported by clicking on the Export Button.

Export

2. Select a location to save this file and enter a name for this file.



3. Click on the Save Button

4. Click the Yes Button to continue the save.



Route to the location of the saved file and open the search results.

ES N	licrosoft Ex	cel - li	ast two	o days se	arch results.csv	
Ark	sl.		10 .	BI	Ⅲ 〒著著図 \$%,図四 津津 ◎-▲-	
3	Elle Edit	Yjew	Insert	Format	Iools Data Window Help Type a question for help +	
		-	51 B)	179 13	品 🖓 • 🍠 ウ • ベ - 乳 Σ • 計 社 🏨 100% -	-
80	21210	0		2012	😼 😰 Y / Reply with Ovinges Epd Review	
	D15		fs.			
	A			В	¢	17
1	Date-Time		User I	Name	Event	
2	12/07/2008	12:23	Misty	Marshall	User: 'alyons' Added	
3					New User: 'alyons' added to group 'Cafeteria Guard West'	
4	12/07/2006	12.24	Misty	Marshall	User: 'mswanson' Added	
5	12/07/2006	12.24	Misty	Marshall	New User: 'mswanson' added to group 'Science Building West'	
6	12/07/2006	12:24	Misty	Marshall	User: 'wiivingston' Added	
7	12/07/2006	12:24	Misty	Marshall	New User: Winingston' added to group 'Dormitory Guards West'	
8						
9						10
	+ H \last	two	lavs s	earch res	ults /	31
Read					NUM	

Figure 32 Export Search Results

5.

Help Tab

The Help Tab provides an on-line tutorial of all CMT functions per Tab and is accessible to all Administrators.

Use the vertical scroll bar to maneuver to the bottom of the text or click on a link in the Table of Contents to route directly to a particular topic.

Note: The Serviced Components versions should be identical between the server and client to prevent application errors. However, the overall Client and Server versions can be different from each other but still operate without issue.

an Options DuRs. Groups Users. Update DuR. Configure DVR. Copy Restore. Pirmware, Audit Log. Hels	Conduction of the second se
au Tobacui I neura Truerte Lineate Poul Couldre Poul Coby senses Linumente Poul cob	
MT Clent, Version: 12.5.2530.24075	
Table of Contents	
Peakares and Planchars	
CMT Architecture	
CMT's Place in a NetYo-Connected System	
System Regulareaents	
Installation Installation	
Lagin Tah Japan Kill Jama Dang Chuk Likut Hangu Tah Jinip	
ZVYRCZab edularZCB Existenci Jameni Zurzenita Existenci Jameni Zurzenita Gauga Tameni San ad Paramati Delena (Martina Santan	
Changer Annual CML Annual Change Table CML Annual Change Table Change I Annual Table Contra Change Change Change I Annual Change Change Change Change Change	
Elever Tab South & Tri Administration Cash & Forward Unit Dahlag Administration (In Text For Elever 1997)	

Figure 33 Help Tab

	MICROS
Centralized Management	Fool (CMIT)
Client Version:	2.7.3078.16511
Serviced Components Version:	Unovailable
DAL Version:	Unavailable
Status Version:	Unavailable
Server Version:	2.7.3078.16941
Serviced Components Version	2.7.3078.16510
DAL Version:	27.1.0
Status Version:	2.6.2992.25814
Convrides @ 2006-2008 Dedicated Micros. Inc.	ОК

Trouble Shooting Procedures

Remove Credentials Feature.

The Remove Credentials button clears all permissions from a DVR. It can be used for two scenarios:

- 1. To clear all pre-existing permissions prior to actually adding a DVR to CMT.
- 2. To remove all CMT permissions from a DVR that already exists in CMT.
- **Warning:** After running the Remove Credentials feature, all permissions will be removed from the unit and therefore the unit is unprotected. It is imperative that the permissions be placed back on the unit by following all steps listed below.

What exactly does the Remove Credentials Button do?

- a. Locks the DVR.
- Removes Webuser.ini and Users.ini files. (For some models, CMT replaces the webuser.ini file with a default version of the file.*)
- c. Removes the User.db file.
- d. Resets the DVR. (When the DVR restarts it rebuilds the missing User.db file.)
- e. Unlocks the DVR. (For Units already in CMT).
- f. Places the DVR in the Update DVR Tab queue so that CMT will re-apply access credentials to the unit. (For Units already in CMT).

* If FTP credentials are invalid, then CMT will be unable to upload the default webuser.ini file, this may require you to update the DVR twice after removing the credentials.

Note: This process utilizes the Telnet Username/Password to complete successfully. If the Telnet permissions are not correctly listed on the DVRs Tab, the following message will be displayed. Re-enter the Telnet permissions and press the Remove Credentials button.

CMT was unable to reset the unit's credentials. CMT could not establish a Telnet session with the supplied credentials.
ок

Remove Credentials – before adding a DVR to CMT.

- 1. Press the Remove Credentials button Remove Credentials located on the DVRs Tab to clear all permissions on this unit.
- 2. The following message will be displayed to notify the Administrator of the process and the fact that the DVR will be restarted. Press the Yes button to continue.

Remove	User Credentials
2)	Removing the user credentials on this DVR will grant access to all visitors until the credentials are re-established. It will also cause the DVR to be restarted. Are you sure you wish to continue? Yes

 Once the Remove Credentials process is complete, the following message will be displayed:

redent	ials Removed
?	Unit credentials have been erased and the unit has been restarted. When the unit finishes restarting you will be able to add it to CMT. Would you like to wait for the DVR to restart?
	Yes No

4. Select 'Yes' to have CMT monitor the DVR to alert you when it has restarted. If you click 'Yes' you'll see a window like this:

🔤 New DVR - V	Vaiting for Restart	
Unit Name:	New DVR	
Address:	172.20.7.14	
]
Cancel		Done

Remove Credentials – Existing CMT DVR

If at any time it is necessary to removed all permissions defined to a DVR that is currently in CMT, follow the procedures below:

- 1. Press the Removed Credentials button Remove Credentials
- 2, Once the process is complete, it is necessary to restore the existing CMT permissions to this unit.
- **3**, Go to the Update DVR Tab and Update the DVR. This will restore the system passwords.To restore viewing user permissions you will need to Update again (see step 4).
- 4. Click on the Groups Tab and remove the DVR from a group then add it back to that group. This will queue a transaction to the Update DVR Tab containing all viewing permissions for this DVR. (You could also add it to a group that it was not a member of and then remove it, this also queues a transaction on the Update DVR Tab. Send this transaction to the unit at any time by clicking on the Update DVR(s) button to finish restoring your viewing permissions

the DVR.

Restore a Reformatted DVR

If a DVR were to require the hard drive to be reformatted for any reason, the following steps should be followed in order to Restore the Configuration and ensure the Unit is once again recognized by CMT.

Warning: These steps are only to be used in the scenario listed above and require a CMT Administrator level of authority.

- 1. Consult the DVR Guide for procedures on reformatting the hard drive. After the unit is reformatted, follow the steps below:
- 2. Once the Unit is back on-line, sign into CMT, click on the Firmware Tab, and upgrade the firmware on this DVR to the correct version.

- 3. Once the Unit is back-on line, click on the Copy/Restore Tab. Highlight the Unit and the Restore Point that contains the correct Configuration and press the Restore to DVR button
- 4. At this point both the firmware and the configuration have been restored to this DVR.
- 5. To restore all permissions click on the DVRs Tab and make a change to any system id or password (i.e., Web, FTP, etc.) and click on the Save DVR button, reverse the change and once again press save. This will queue a transaction to the Update DVR Tab containing all permissions for this DVR. Since the change was made and reversed, no permissions will be altered in CMT. Send this transaction to the unit at any time by clicking on the Update DVR(s) button.

Trouble Shooting Table

Issue	Reason	Solution
CMT Client is locking up or freezing at times	Microsoft .Net 1.1 Service Pack 1 may not have been installed.	This Service Pack is included in both the Server Installation Packages as well as the Client Installation Packages. Be sure to install this Service Pack and try again.
DVR Administrator logs into CMT and does not see any User IDs, Groups, or DVRs on ant tabs.	This DVR Administrator was created without a Group as- sociation	Contact the CMT Administrator and request a Group Assign- ment
Alert Message 'Dongle: Miss- ing or invalid server dongle, error: 205".	CMT did not detect a Dongle when the Server and Client started.	If this installation does not re- quire a Dongle, then disregard (five DVR demo version)
Alert Message "Dongle: Miss- ing or invalid server dongle, error: 603"	CMT detected an expired Dongle when the Server and Client were started	Upgrade the license dongle.
Dongle is not recognized.	Verify that the light is illumi- nated at the end of the Dongle.	To illuminated the Dongle Light, reboot the CMT Server.
Options Tab: The CMT Server was unable to create an update request code.	A USB Dongle is not inserted into the USB port of the CMT Server Machine.	Insert the USB Dongle prior to requesting the upgrade request file.
		Stop/Start the CMT Server Service in the case where the USB Dongle is not being recognized.

"Server Denied Connection: The Server is not accepting connections. Please ensure the server application is run- ning."	CMT Server is not up and running or the Server has not correctly been defined to the Client.	Close the CMT Client, go to the Server Machine and en- sure the CMT Server Service is running. or: Verify that the correct Server Name is displayed on the Op- tions tab. Check that thisname can be pinged from the Client machine.
DVR is locked See	A CMT process is underway that must complete prior to unlocking the unit.	Wait for the process to com- plete, and the CMT will auto- matically unlock the DVR when all processes are finished. or: Route to the Update DVR tab and highlight this specific DVR. Click on the Refesh DVR button.
Importing DVR Units - Message "Address already in CMT" is displayed	The entered IP Address is already in CMT.	Select a different IP Address to import to CMT.
"This DVR does not meet the minimum version for CMT compatibility. Please upgrade this to Major Release version 4.3 or higher."	The DVR is currently running an embedded firmware version that is not compatible with CMT.	Notify the CMT Administrator to upgrade this DVR <u>outside</u> of CMT to a Firmware V4.3 or higher. Once complete, this DVR can be added to CMT and all future Firmware upgrades can be handled within CMT.
FQDN or IP not recognized by CMT.	This FQDN or IP may not be reachable from the Client or Server Machine.	Ping the FQDN or IP from both the CMT Client and CMT Server Machines and ensure that the Ping does not time out. Contact the IT Department for further assistance.

Configure Tab - Viewing Video via: •Camera and Record Setup – Thumbnail Images •VMD – Walk Test Feature •Live Web Page	Plugin/ActiveX is set as the Browser Settings in the Main Set-Up Web Page under the CMT Configure DVR table. Note: This is the default of CMT and CMT will reset this setting back to Plugin/ActiveX.	Change the Browser settings to Java Applet and press the Save buton.
•Demo Web Page	Setting back to Flught/ActiveA.	
Configure Tab - Unable to change Camera Titles	Java Applet is defined as the Browser Settings in the Main Set-Up Web Page under the CMT Configure DVR Tab.	Change the Browser Settings to Plugin/ActiveX and press the Save button.
Configure Tab - Prompted for User name and password to view images.	Video Protection is invoked when an attempt is made to review video	The CMT Administrator will enter the id and password defined for this DVR on the DVRs Tab (Web). The DVR Administrator will enter the id and password they use to access CMT.
Configure Tab - Prompted for User name and password, IDs are then not accepted.	Plugin/ActiveX is set as the Browser settings.	Go to the Main Set-Up Web page on the CMT Configure tab. Then change the Browser settings to Java Applet and press the Save button.

Appendix A LOGIN/PASSWORD CHARACTERS

The software will only recognise certain characters for use in usernames and passwords.

Character		Users	Tab	Login Tab		
Hash	#	Login Not allowed	Password Allowed	Username N/A	Password Allowed	
Double quotes	"	Not allowed	Allowed	N/A	Allowed	
Comma	,	Not allowed	Allowed	N/A	Allowed	
Space		Not allowed	Allowed	N/A	Allowed	
Ampersand	&	Not allowed	Allowed	N/A	Allowed	
Numbers	0-9	Allowed	Allowed	Allowed	Allowed	
At sign	@	Allowed	Allowed	Allowed	Allowed	
Dash	-	Allowed	Allowed	Allowed	Allowed	
Underscore	_	Allowed	Allowed	Allowed	Allowed	
Period		Allowed	Allowed	Allowed	Allowed	

Appendix B – CMT CSV FILE CREATION

Creating a Batch DVR Import CSV File

Accepted CSV Column Headers:

The following column headers are recognized by the CSV Import function on the DVRs tab. They must be named the following way to be correctly interpreted by the importer, but they are case insensitive and can be in any order:

- "DVR NAME" The name by which the DVR will be called inside CMT.
- "DVR ADDRESS" The IP Address or Fully Qualified Domain Name of the DVR.
- "WEB PORT" The port number for Http communication (default is port 80).
- "CGI USERNAME" A username for accessing cgi variables/video
- "CGI PASSWORD" The password that goes with the "CGI USERNAME"
- "TELNET USERNAME" The username for establishing a telnet connection with the unit. The unit cannot be added without a valid Telnet username.
- "TELNET PASSWORD" The Telnet Username's corresponding password.
- "FTP USERNAME" The username for establishing an FTP connection with the unit. This user must be an admin level FTP user with access to at least the Web and Video drives.
- "FTP PASSWORD" The FTP Username's corresponding password
- "SERIAL USERNAME" Serial username, not required for adding the unit, but this will override any Serial connection credentials, which protect the unit from Serial cable interaction, leave blank for no protection.
- "SERIAL PASSWORD" Password for the serial user.

	A	B	C	D	E	F	G	H	and La	J	K
1	DVR name	DVR address \	Neb port	CGI usemar	ne CGI passwori	Teinet usemam	e Teinet passwo	ord FTP useman	ne FTP passwo	rd Serial usemam	e Serial password
2	Sleepy	172.20.7.14	81	đm	web	dm	teinet	dmftp	tp	dm	senal
3	Budaj	172.20.10.31	80	dm	web	dm	teinet	dmftp	tp		
4	Stastny	172.20.10.26	80	dm	web	dm	teinet	dmftp	tp	serial	password
5	Vaananen	172.20.10.27	80	dm	web	dm	teinet	dmftp	to	10000	1000000
6	Guite	172.20.10.28	80	śm	web	dm	teinet	dmftp	tp		
7	Parker	172.20.10.29	80	dm	web	dm	teinet	dmftp	to		
8	Roy	172.20.10.33	80	dm	web	dm	teinet	dmftp	tp		
9	Hejduk	172 20 10 32	80.	đm	web	dm	teinet	dmftp	ftp		
18	Sakic	172 20 10 30	80	dm	web	dm	teinet	dmftp	tp.		

Below is an example:

For more information on creating a CSV DVR unit file, see the example file that came with CMT. Creating a Batch User Import CSV File Accepted CSV Column Headers: The following column headers are recognized by the CMT User Import function on the Users tab. They must be named in the following way to be correctly interpreted by the importer, but they are case insensitive and can be in any order:

- "USERNAME" The login that the user will use to log into CMT.
- "PASSWORD" The password that the user will use to log into CMT.
- "LAST NAME" The user's last name that will be used in CMT.
- "FIRST NAME" The user's first name that will be used in CMT.
- "EMAIL" The user's email address
- "PHONE" The user's phone number
- "PHONE-EXT " The user's phone extension
- "ALT " An alternate phone number for the user
- "ALT-EXT " The extension for the user's alternate phone number
- "NOTES" Notes about that user that will be added to CMT
- "ADMINISTRATOR" Place an x in this column to give user CMT Administrator privileges. This will give the user access to all CMT Tabs.
- "USERS TAB" Place an x in this column to allow the user access to the Users Tab in CMT.
- "GROUPS TAB" Place an x in this column to allow the user access to the Groups Tab in CMT.
- "CONFIG TAB" Place an x in this column to allow the user access to the Configure DVR Tab in CMT.
- "FIRMWARE TAB" Place an x in this column to allow the user access to the Firmware Tab in CMT.
- "COPY/RESTORE TAB" Place an x in this column to allow the user access to the Copy Restore Tab in CMT.

Below is an example:

	A	- 11 - 0	D	F		- H -	1 C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	14	K	1	M	- 8	0	DOLE PLOT	0
110	VSERNA	PASS//CILAST INV	FRSTMA	REMAIL INHON	E PHONE &	ALT	ALT-EXT.	NOTES	ADMINEST	USERS 7.	GROUPS	CONFIG	LP WANNA	RCOPT.RE	STORE TAB
3	algenes.	19 15 44 42	Ane	justic@fail000.F.	AKE 11	I DOG-NOT-J	1 119			10.000 C			*		
3	necipia	20 hielduk	Milan	mht.cu.htg100-Fr	A/46 2	BUB NOT /				£					
4	skraich	3 Skrieten	Kata	kakrastine/800-F	AKE 3	888-NOT-J	103				*				
3	miles	-4 Like	John-Melt	-jenile sign 200-F.	ARE 4	1000-NOT-J									
	brata	16 Enunitie	Andrew	abrananta@800.F.	AKE 31	1008 NOT J	り 一 日根								
7	happy	14 Lopernere	dan :	dammen(000-F.	AKE 11	FIRE-NOT-J	114						*		
8	entaitey .	24 Etotety	Paz	potaminy@800 F.	AKE 20	10M 888 NOT									
9	orwalabi	C Weeks	Wojak	www.ukiQ1000-F.	ARE (1000-NOT-J	100								
10	forvders	31 Evelop	Paner	pb.cughtBOF.		1885-NOT-A									
	chirks	-6 Clurk	Đrưti .	bcland@fai800 Fr	ARE 1	888 NOT /									
12	alen er	2 bites	Kes	Mites@iskill00-F.		HERE-NOT-J									
13	PROFESSION IN CONTRACTOR	AD Evotos	Marek.	meristooi@ 000 F.	AKE 40	LTON 888 I									
14	Lescient .	-85 McLean	firefi	http://www.ch000-F.	AKE 5	1886-NOT-J	153								
15	tamasan .	39 Amadon	Tyler	tamaticn() 800 Fr	AVE 35	BBB NUT	139								
15	brichardes	12 Figherese	Diad	brichardus 800-F.	ARE 13	1006-NOT-J	112								

For more information on creating a CSV User file, see the example file that came with CMT.

Index

Appendix A LOGIN/PASSWORD CHARACTERS	
Appendix B – CMT CSV FILE CREATION	59
Change Web Ports	18
CMT's Place in a NetVu-Connected System	5
CMT Architecture	4
Configure DVR Tab	
Contents	2
Copy/Restore Tab	
DVRs Tab	8
Features and Functions	3
Index	61
Installation	6
Introduction	3
Login Tab	6
System Requirements	5
Tab Display	8
Trouble Shooting Procedures	
Update DVRs Tab	31



Dedicated Micros USA. 14434 Albemarle Point Place, Suite 100, Chantilly, Virginia 20151 USA

Dedicated Micros Ltd. 1200 Daresbury Park, Daresbury, Cheshire, WA4 4HS, UK

Dedicated Micros, Australia PTY. 5/3 Packard Avenue, Castle Hill, NSW 2154, Australia

Dedicated Micros France 9-13 rue du Moulinet 75013 Paris, France

Dedicated Micros Slovenia Delavska cesta 26, 4208 Sencure, Slovenia Dedicated Micros, Asia PTY 16 New Industrial Road, #03-03 Hudson Techno Centre, Singapore 536204

Dedicated Micros Middle East Building 12, Suite 302, P.O. Box 500291, Dubai Internet City, Dubai, United Arab Emirates

Dedicated Micros Benelux Joseph Chantraineplantsoen 1, 3070 Kortenberg, Belgium

Dedicated Micros (Malta) Ltd. BLB017, Bulebel Industrial Estate, Zejtun, ZTN3000, Malta

